

13 September 2024

**Directors & Management** 

**Scott Drelincourt** 

Executive Chairman

Nicholas Huffels

Executive Director/CEO

Rebecca Jackson

Non-Executive Director

#### **NOTICE OF MEETING FOR AGM**

Mount Isa Minerals Limited ("MIM" or "the Company") would like to provide you with the attached Notice of Meeting for the AGM to be held on 10 October 2024.

#### For more Information please contact:

Scott Drelincourt
Executive Chairman
Mobile: 0410 476 799

Email: scott@mountisaminerals.com.au

Nicholas Huffels Executive Director/CEO Mobile: 0477 115 590

Email: nick@mountisaminerals.com.au

#### **About Mount Isa Minerals**

MIM is a copper exploration company and its strategy is to deliver a copper Mineral Resource Estimate within 3 years. The Company's initial focus will be to undertake a comprehensive drilling program on already identified copper targets based on the existing extensive database.

-ENDS-

L4, 339 Coronation Drive, Milton QLD 4064

ACN 648 177 897



### NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING AND EXPLANATORY STATEMENT

Notice is given that the annual general meeting of the Company will be held as follows:

Time: 11.00am (AEDT)

Date: Thursday 10 October 2024

Place: 80 Orchardtown Road, New Lambton NSW 2305

#### **ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2024:**

https://www.mountisaminerals.com.au/investors/financial-reports/

The Notice of Annual General Meeting and Explanatory Statement is an important document and should be read in its entirety. If Shareholders are in doubt as to how they should vote, they should seek advice from their professional advisers prior to voting.

Should you wish to discuss the matters on this Notice of Annual General Meeting please do not hesitate to contact the Company Secretary via email at <a href="mailto:hello@mountisaminerals.com.au">hello@mountisaminerals.com.au</a>.

#### CHAIRMAN'S LETTER TO SHAREHOLDERS

Dear Shareholder

I have the pleasure of inviting you to the Annual General Meeting (**Meeting**) of Mount Isa Minerals Limited ACN 648 177 897 (**Company**).

The Meeting of the Company's shareholders (**Shareholders**) will be held at 80 Orchardtown Road, New Lambton NSW 2305 at 11.00am (AEDT) on the Thursday 10 October 2024.

Even if you plan to attend in person, you are encouraged to submit a directed proxy before the Meeting so that your vote can be counted if the physical meeting arrangements change and you cannot attend.

The directors and executive team look forward to updating you on the Company's activities at the Meeting.

Yours sincerely

S. Orelincourt
Executive Chairman

#### NOTICE OF MEETING

Notice is given that the annual general meeting (**Meeting**) of the shareholders (**Shareholder**) of the Company will be held as follows:

**Time**: 11.00am (AEDT)

Date: Thursday, 10 October 2024

Place: 80 Orchardtown Road, New Lambton NSW 2305

The Explanatory Statement to this Notice provides additional information on matters to be considered at the Meeting. The Explanatory Statement and the Proxy Voting Form forms part of this Notice.

Terms and abbreviations used in this Notice and Explanatory Statement are defined in the Glossary.

#### **AGENDA**

#### 1. Annual Report

To table and consider the Annual Report of the Company and its controlled entities for the year ended 30 June 2024, which includes the Financial Report, the Director's Report and the Auditor's Report.

Appropriate time will be devoted to the consideration of the Annual Report. No resolution is required to be moved in respect of this item.

#### 2. Resolution 1 – Re-election of Director – Rebecca Jackson

To consider and, if thought fit, to pass the following resolution as an **ordinary resolution**, with or without amendment:

"That for purposes of clause 14.2 and 14.3 of the Constitution and for all other purposes, Rebecca Jackson, a Director, retires, and being eligible, is re-elected as a Director."

#### Voting Exclusion:

There are no voting exclusions in relation to Resolution 1.

#### 3. Resolution 2 – Approval of IPO and ASX listing

To consider and, if thought fit, to pass the following resolution as an **ordinary resolution**, with or without amendment:

"That the Company be authorised to:

- (a) conduct an IPO for a minimum of 27,500,000 Shares in the Company and a maximum of 35,000,000 Shares in the Company at an issue price of \$0.20 to raise a minimum of \$5,500,000 and a maximum of \$7,000,000; and
- (b) apply for and seek admission to the official list of the ASX."

#### Voting Exclusion:

There are no voting exclusions in relation to Resolution 2.

#### 4. Resolution 3 – Ratification of issue of Convertible Notes

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following resolution, as an **ordinary resolution** of the Company, with or without amendment:

"That the Convertible Notes entered into by the Company as set out in the Explanatory Statement are hereby ratified and approved."

#### Voting Exclusion:

There are no voting exclusions in relation to Resolution 3.

#### 5. Resolution 4 - Approval of issue of Shares pursuant to Convertible Notes

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following resolution, as an **ordinary resolution** of the Company, with or without amendment:

"That approval is given for the Company to issue Shares in the Company pursuant to the Convertible Notes as set out in the Explanatory Statement."

#### **Voting Exclusion:**

There are no voting exclusions in relation to Resolution 4.

#### 6. Resolution 5 – Proposed Incentive Plan

To consider and, if thought fit, pass the following resolution, as an **ordinary resolution** of the Company, with or without amendment:

"That, where required by the Corporations Act (in particular sections 259B and 260C(4)) and for all other purposes, approval is given for:

- (a) the establishment of an Incentive Awards Plan (**Proposed Incentive Plan**);
- (b) the issue of securities under the Proposed Incentive Plan;
- (c) the giving of financial assistance in connection with the issue of securities under the Proposed Incentive Plan; and
- (d) the taking of security over securities under the Proposed Incentive Plan,

in each case, on the terms and conditions set out in the Explanatory Statement accompanying and forming part of this Notice."

#### Voting Exclusion:

There are no voting exclusions in relation to Resolution 5.

Dated: 13 September 2024

#### BY ORDER OF THE BOARD

#### **Toni Myers**

Company Secretary

#### **EXPLANATORY STATEMENT**

#### 1. Introduction

This Explanatory Statement has been prepared for the information of Shareholders of the Company in connection with the business to be conducted at the Meeting to be held in person at 80 Orchardtown Road, New Lambton NSW 2305 on the Thursday, 10 October 2024 commencing at 11.00am (AEDT).

This Explanatory Statement should be read in conjunction with and forms part of the accompanying Notice. The purpose of this Explanatory Statement is to provide information to Shareholders in deciding whether or not to pass the Resolutions in the Notice. A Proxy Voting Form is located at the end of the Explanatory Statement.

#### 2. Information for Shareholders

#### 2.1 Eligibility to vote

The Directors have determined pursuant to regulation 7.11.37 of the *Corporations Regulations 2001* (Cth) that persons eligible to vote at the Meeting are those who are registered as Shareholders at 11.00am (AEDT) on Tuesday, 8 October 2024.

Each of the Resolutions will be decided by poll.

#### 2.2 Venue and Voting Information

The Meeting of the Shareholders to which this Notice relates will be held in person at 11.00am (AEDT) on Thursday, 10 October 2024 at 80 Orchardtown Road, New Lambton NSW 2305.

Shareholders are also encouraged to submit questions in advance of the Meeting to the Company.

Questions must be submitted in writing to the company secretary at <a href="hello@mountisaminerals.com.au">hello@mountisaminerals.com.au</a> at least 5 Business Days before the Meeting.

The Company will also provide Shareholders with the opportunity to ask questions during the Meeting in respect to the formal items of business as well as general questions in respect to the Company and its business.

The Chair of the Meeting will endeavour to address as many of the most frequently raised topics as possible during the Meeting. However, there may not be enough time to address all questions.

Please note that individual responses will not be sent to Shareholders.

#### 2.3 Your vote is important

The business of the Meeting affects your shareholding and your vote is important.

#### 2.4 Voting in person

To vote in person, attend the Meeting on the date and at the place set out above.

#### 2.5 Voting by proxy

To vote by proxy, please use one of the following methods:

Online	Use your computer or smartphone to appoint a proxy at <a href="https://investor.automic.com.au/#/loginsah">https://investor.automic.com.au/#/loginsah</a> or scan the QR code on the Proxy Voting Form using your smartphone. Login & Click on 'Meetings'. Use the Holder Number as shown at the top of the Proxy Voting Form.
By post	Automic, GPO Box 5193, Sydney NSW 2001
By hand	Automic, Level 5, 126 Phillip Street, Sydney NSW 2000

By email	Completing	the	enclosed	Proxy	Voting	Form	and	emailing	it	to:
	meetings@ai	utomic	group.com.au	<u>1</u>						

Your proxy instruction must be received not later than 48 hours before the commencement of the Meeting (**Proxy Deadline**). Proxy Voting Forms received later than this time will be invalid.

#### 2.6 Proxies

Shareholders who are entitled to vote at the Meeting have a right to appoint a proxy to attend the Meeting and vote on their behalf. The proxy need not be a Shareholder of the Company and may be an individual or body corporate. If a Shareholder is entitled to cast two or more votes they may appoint two proxies and may specify the proportion or number of votes each proxy is appointed to exercise. If the proxy appointments do not specify a proportion or number, each proxy may exercise half of the Shareholder's votes.

All Shareholders are invited and encouraged to participate in the Meeting by attending in person and are encouraged to lodge a directed Proxy Voting Form to the Company in accordance with the instructions noted in the Proxy Voting Form. Lodgement of a Proxy Voting Form will not preclude a Shareholder from attending and voting at the Meeting in person.

Even if you plan to attend in person, you are encouraged to submit a Proxy Voting Form before the Meeting so that your vote can be counted if the physical meeting arrangements change and you cannot attend.

#### 2.7 Power of Attorney

If the Proxy Voting Form is signed under a power of attorney on behalf of a Shareholder, then the attorney must make sure that either the original power of attorney or a certified copy is sent with the Proxy Voting Form, unless the power of attorney has already provided it to the Share Registry.

#### 2.8 Corporate representatives

If a representative of a corporate Shareholder or a corporate proxy will be attending the Meeting, the representative should bring to the Meeting adequate evidence of their appointment, unless this has previously been provided to the Share Registry.

Where a Shareholder is a body corporate, the Shareholder may appoint a person to act as its representative to attend the Meeting by providing that person with:

- (a) A letter or certificate authorising him or her as the corporation's representative, executed in accordance with the corporation's constitution; or
- (b) A copy of the resolution appointing the representative, certified by a secretary or director of the corporation.

#### 2.9 Directing your proxy how to vote

You can direct your proxy how to vote on a particular Resolution by marking the appropriate box on the Proxy Voting Form.

If you mark the abstain box for a particular Resolution, you are directing your proxy not to vote on that item.

If you do not mark any particular Resolution and no direction is given, you are appointing your proxy to vote as he or she decides, subject to any voting exclusions that may apply to the proxy.

If you appoint a proxy, you may still attend the Meeting. However, your proxy's rights to speak and vote will be suspended while you are present.

#### 2.10 Chair of the Meeting appointed proxy

A Shareholder may appoint the Chair of the Meeting as proxy. The Chair of the Meeting will be deemed to be the Shareholder's proxy if the Shareholder submits the Proxy Voting Form, but does not name a proxy or if the person appointed as proxy does not attend the Meeting or does not vote on a poll in accordance with the Shareholder's directions.

If the Shareholder provides a voting direction on a particular Resolution, the Chair of the Meeting must vote in accordance with the direction on a poll.

#### 2.11 Voting on Resolutions

All voting on the Resolutions proposed and stated in the Notice will be by way of a poll and not a show of hands.

#### 3. Annual Report

As required by section 317 of the Corporations Act, the Financial Report, Director's Report and Auditor's Report for the most recent financial period (together constituting the **Annual Report**) will be presented at the Meeting.

There is no requirement for a formal resolution on this item.

Unless a Shareholder has requested to receive a hard copy of the Annual Report, Shareholders will not be sent a hard copy of the Annual Report. All Shareholders can view the Annual Report on the Company's website at <a href="https://www.mountisaminerals.com.au/investors/financial-reports/">https://www.mountisaminerals.com.au/investors/financial-reports/</a>.

During the consideration of the Annual Report, the Chair of the Meeting will give Shareholders an opportunity to ask questions about, or comment on, the management of the Company.

The Chair of the Meeting will also give Shareholders an opportunity to ask the Auditor questions about the conduct of the audit, the preparation and content of the Auditor's Report, the accounting policies adopted by the Company and the independence of the auditor.

Shareholders may submit written questions to the Company in relation to the above matters, which must be received no later than 5 Business Days prior to the Meeting.

#### 4. Resolution 1 – Re-election of Director – Rebecca Jackson

Rebecca Jackson, appointed by the Board as a Director on 22 November 2022, will retire in accordance with clause 14.2 of the Constitution at the Meeting and, being eligible seeks re-election in accordance with clause 14.3 of the Constitution.

Rebecca Jackson is a geologist with over 25 years of experience in mining, resource development, strategic planning, and managing large-scale exploration programs. Rebecca holds a BAppSci (Geology) from QUT, Grad Cert Geostatistics from ECU and is a member of AusIMM and the AICD. Rebecca has held operational and corporate roles in AngloAmerican and Yancoal.

She currently leads a team of resource professionals responsible for exploration, resource development, and technical governance across all of Yancoal's assets. In 2021, Rebecca was runner-up in the NSW Minerals Council award Exceptional Woman in NSW Mining category.

#### **Directors' Recommendation**

The Directors (with Rebecca Jackson abstaining) unanimously support the election of Rebecca Jackson and recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 1.

#### **Chair's Voting Intention**

The Chair of the Meeting intends to exercise all undirected proxies in favour of Resolution 1.

#### 5. Resolution 2 – Approval of IPO and ASX listing

#### 5.1 Background

The Company intends to apply for admission to the official list of ASX and seek the official quotation of its Shares.

The Company also intends to conduct an IPO for a minimum of 27,500,000 Shares in the Company and a maximum of 35,000,000 Shares in the Company at an issue price of \$0.20 to raise a minimum of \$5,500,000 and a maximum of \$7,000,000 before costs.

The Company intends to apply funds raised from the IPO to:

- (a) conduct further drilling programs and exploration of the group's tenements;
- (b) tenement maintenance;
- (c) repayment of existing debt; and
- (d) working capital.

#### 5.2 Directors' Recommendation

The Directors unanimously support Resolution 2 and recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 2.

#### 5.3 Voting Exclusion Statement

There is no voting exclusion statement regarding Resolution 2.

#### 5.4 Chair's Voting Intention

The Chair of the Meeting intends to exercise all undirected proxies in favour of Resolution 2.

## 6. Resolution 3 and 4 – Ratification of issue of Convertible Notes and approval of issue of Shares pursuant to Convertible Notes

#### 6.1 Background

During May to August 2024, the Company entered into Convertible Notes as set out in **Schedule 1** to raise \$660,372.40.

The funds raised under the Convertible Notes are to be used for working capital and any other costs which may be incurred by Company as part of the IPO.

Maturity under the Convertible Notes is the earlier of the day immediately prior to the IPO or 30 November 2024 (unless otherwise extended in accordance with the Convertible Notes) (**Maturity Date**). On the Maturity Date, the Convertible Notes will, subject to Shareholder approval, automatically convert into Shares in the Company at a conversion price of \$0.10 per Share. No interest is payable on the Convertible Note face amounts.

The Company is seeking to ratify the Convertible Notes issued and obtain approval for the issue of Shares pursuant to the Convertible Notes.

#### 6.2 Approval not sought under Chapter 2E of the Corporations Act

For the purposes of Chapter 2E of the Corporations Act, some of the recipients of the Shares as set out in **Schedule 1** are related parties of Directors.

A "financial benefit" is defined in the Corporations Act in broad terms and expressly includes a public company issuing securities. The giving of a financial benefit to a related party of a public company is ordinarily prohibited by Chapter 2E of the Corporations Act. The exceptions to the general prohibition are where the benefit is given with the approval of Shareholders or the benefit is given in one or more of the limited circumstances in which the giving of a financial benefit to a related party of a public company is permitted.

One exception to the general rule is where the provision of the financial benefit is on terms that would be reasonable in the circumstances if the Company and the related party were dealing at arm's length terms (or on terms more favourable to the Company than arm's length terms).

The Directors without a material personal interest have determined that the issue of Convertible Notes to the related parties are reasonable in the circumstances if the Company and the related parties are dealing on arm's length terms. In making this determination, the Directors took into account that the Convertible Notes issued to related party participants are issued on identical terms to all other non-related party participants.

On this basis, as the provision of such benefits is expressly permitted by the arm's length exception under the Corporations Act, the Board does not consider the Company is required to seek Shareholder approval in order to give the related parties the financial benefit that is inherent in the issue of Convertible Notes.

#### 6.3 What will happen if Shareholders give, or do not give, approval?

If Shareholder approval is given, the parties set out in **Schedule 1** will receive Shares in the Company on conversion at the earlier of the IPO or 30 November 2024 (unless extended by the Company by 6 months in accordance with the Convertible Notes).

If Shareholder approval is not obtained for the conversion into Shares, the Company may elect to pay in cash the amount equal to:

- (a) where the maturity is the IPO, the amount calculated by multiplying the number of Shares that would have been issued on conversion of the Convertible Note by the Company's IPO Share price; or
- (b) where the maturity is 30 November 2024 (or an extended date), the amount equal to the note amount under the Convertible Note.

Accordingly, if Shareholder approval is not obtained, the Company may need to use its cash reserves or raise additional funds in order to make repayments under the Convertible Notes.

#### 6.4 Directors' Recommendation

The Directors (with Nicholas Huffels and Rebecca Jackson abstaining) support Resolution 3 and 4 and

recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 3 and 4.

#### 6.5 Voting Exclusion Statement

There is no voting exclusion statement regarding Resolution 3 and 4.

#### 6.6 Chair's Voting Intention

The Chair of the Meeting intends to exercise all undirected proxies in favour of Resolution 3 and 4.

#### 7. Resolution 5 - Proposed Incentive Plan

#### 7.1 Background

The Board proposes to introduce an incentive awards plan called the Mount Isa Minerals Limited Incentive Awards Plan (**Proposed Incentive Plan**).

A copy of the Proposed Incentive Plan is annexed to this Explanatory Statement at **Annexure A**.

Resolutions 5 seeks Shareholder approval for the adoption of the Proposed Incentive Plan and, for the purposes of sections 259B(2) and 260C(4) of the Corporations Act, and for all other purposes, to approve the Proposed Incentive Plan in order to permit, without limitation:

- the issue of options, performance rights and Shares under the Proposed Incentive Plan to Eligible Participants, as determined by the Board from time to time; and
- (b) where applicable under the Proposed Incentive Plan, the provision of financial assistance to eligible participants in the form of a limited recourse loan to enable them to acquire Shares under the Proposed Incentive Plan; and
- (c) where applicable under the Proposed Incentive Plan, the buy-back and cancellation of Shares without the need for further Shareholder approval.

#### 7.2 Approval of financial assistance to eligible participants under the Proposed Incentive Plan

Under the Proposed Incentive Plan, the Company may offer Eligible Participants a limited recourse, interest free loan to finance the whole of the subscription price of the Shares they are offered under the Proposed Incentive Plan (**Loan**).

The provision of a Loan to assist offerees to acquire Shares in this manner may require shareholder approval in accordance with sections 260A and 260B of the Corporations Act.

However, section 260C(4) allows such financial assistance to be provided as an exemption to section 260A if it is given under an employee share scheme (as that term is defined in the Corporations Act) which has been approved by shareholders.

The Company is therefore seeking Shareholder approval of the Proposed Incentive Plan under Resolution 5. The approval will permit the Company to provide Loans to Participants to acquire Shares under the Proposed Incentive Plan as determined by the Board from time to time.

The Company does not currently intend to offer any Loans to Eligible Participants to acquire Shares under the Proposed Incentive Plan but is seeking this Shareholder approval in case any such Loans are offered in the future.

#### 7.3 Approval to taking security over own Shares under the Proposed Incentive Plan

The Company may, under the Proposed Incentive Plan, take security over its own Shares in connection with an advance of money or other financial accommodation provided to a Participant in the Proposed Incentive Plan. For example, under the Proposed Incentive Plan, the Company may register security over the Shares which are funded using the proceeds of a Loan provided by the Company until the total amount outstanding that relates to those Shares has been repaid.

As a general rule, the Corporations Act prohibits a company from taking security over shares in itself. However, section 259B(2) of the Corporations Act provides that a company may take security over shares in itself under an employee share scheme that has been approved by shareholders at a general meeting.

The Company is therefore seeking Shareholder approval of the Proposed Incentive Plan under Resolution 5. The approval will permit the Company to take security over Shares the subject of any Loan granted to an Eligible Participant to acquire Shares under the Proposed Incentive Plan.

#### 7.4 Directors' Recommendation

The Directors support Resolution 5 and recommend that Shareholders vote in favour of Resolution 5.

#### 7.5 Voting Exclusion Statement

There is no voting exclusion statement regarding Resolution 5.

#### 7.6 Chair's Voting Intention

The Chair of the Meeting intends to exercise all undirected proxies in favour of Resolution 5.

#### **GLOSSARY**

Term	Meaning
\$	Australian dollars.
AEDT	Australian Eastern Daylight Time.
Annual Report	the Directors' Report, the Financial Report and the Auditor's Report in respect to the financial year ending 30 June 2024.
ASX	ASX Limited ACN 008 624 691 and, where the context permits, the Australian Securities Exchange operated by ASX.
Auditor's Report	the auditor's report on the Financial Report.
Board	the board of Directors of the Company.
Business Day	A. for determining when a notice, consent or other communication is given, a day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in the place to which the notice, consent or other communication is sent; and     B. for any other purpose, a day (other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday) on which hanks are open for general hanking business in
	holiday) on which banks are open for general banking business in Brisbane, Queensland.
Chair	the person appointed to chair the Meeting convened by this Notice.
Company	Mount Isa Minerals Limited ACN 648 177 897.
Constitution	the constitution of the Company as at the date of this Explanatory Statement.
Convertible Note	a convertible note entered into by the Company on the terms as set out in section 4.1 of this Explanatory Statement with the parties and for the amounts as set out in <b>Schedule 1</b> of this Explanatory Statement.
Corporations Act	the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).
Director	a director of the Company.
Director's Report	the annual directors' report prepared under chapter 2M of the Corporations Act for the Company and its controlled entities contained in the Annual Report.
Explanatory Statement	this explanatory statement.
Financial Report	the annual financial report prepared under Chapter 2M of the Corporations Act of the Company and its controlled entities.
Glossary	this glossary forming part of the Explanatory Statement.
IPO	initial public offering.
Loan	has the meaning in section 7.2 of the Explanatory Statement.
Meeting	has the meaning in the introductory paragraph of the Notice.
Notice	the notice of meeting attached to this Explanatory Statement.

Participant	has the meaning in section 7.2 of the Explanatory Statement.
Proposed Incentive Plan	the proposed incentive awards plan to be adopted by the Company set out in <b>Annexure A</b> of the Explanatory Statement.
Proxy Deadline	has the meaning in section 2.6 of the Explanatory Statement.
Proxy Voting Form	the proxy voting form attached to this Notice.
Resolution	a resolution set out in the Notice.
Share	a fully paid ordinary share in the Company.
Share Registry	Automic Pty Ltd.
Shareholders	the shareholders of the Company.

### SCHEDULE 1 - CONVERTIBLE NOTES

Noteholder	Note Amount	Shares to be issued
Nicholas Huffels or a related party of Nicholas Huffels	\$ 180,000.00	1,800,000
Rebecca Jackson or a related party of Rebecca Jackson	\$ 75,000.00	750,000
Noteholders that are not related parties	\$ 405,372.40	4,053,724
	\$ 660,372.40	6,603,724

ANNEXURE A -	PROPOSED INCENTIVE PLAN

#### MOUNT ISA MINERALS LIMITED ACN 648 177 897 (Company)

**INCENTIVE AWARDS PLAN** 

**EMK** Lawyers

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	DEFIN	DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION1					
	1.1 1.2	DefinitionsInterpretation					
2.	PURP	OSE	8				
3.	COM	MENCEMENT AND TERM	8				
4.	INVIT	ATION TO APPLY FOR AWARDS	8				
	4.1	Invitation	8				
	4.2	Invitation Document					
	4.3	Personal Invitation					
	4.4	Nominee					
	4.5	Contents of Invitation Document					
	4.6	Number of Awards					
	4.7	Loans					
	4.8	Option Exercise Price					
	4.9	Vesting Conditions					
	4.10	Restriction Conditions and Restriction Period					
	4.11	Deferred Taxation					
	4.12	Quotation of Awards					
	4.13	Limit on Invitations					
	4.14	Reliance on ESS Provisions					
	4.15	Salary Sacrifice					
	_	•					
5.	ACCE	PTANCE OF INVITATION	12				
	5.1	Acceptance of Invitation	12				
	5.2	Board's right to reject					
	5.3	Participant Agrees to be Bound					
	5.4	Lapse of Invitation					
6.	_	JISITION OF AWARDS					
٥.							
	6.1	Acquisition of Awards					
	6.2	Award Certificate					
	6.3	Approvals					
	6.4	No Trade Period, Takeover Restrictions and Insider Trading					
	6.5	Withholding					
	6.6	Convertible Security Limitations					
	6.7	Rights attaching to Shares					
	6.8	Share ranking					
	6.9	Quotation on stock exchange	14				
7.	VEST	ING AND EXERCISE OF CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES	14				
	7.1	Vesting Conditions	14				
	7.2	Waiver of Vesting Conditions					
	7.3	Exercise of vested Convertible Security					
	7.4	Automatic Exercise of Performance Right					
	7.5	Cashless Exercise Facility					
	7.6	One or Several Parcels					
8.	_	E/TRANSFER OF SHARES OR CASH PAYMENT ON EXERCISE OF	=				
Ο.		ETRANSFER OF SHARES OR CASH PATMENT ON EXERCISE OF ERTIBLE SECURITY	16				
	8.1	Issue/transfer of Shares					
	8.1 8.2						
		Cash Payment Facility					
9.	REST	RICTIONS ON AWARDS	17				

	9.1	Restrictions on Disposal of Convertible Securities	17
	9.2	Hedging	
	9.3	Share Restriction Conditions	
	9.4	Loan Share Restriction Condition	
	9.5	Share Restriction Period	
	9.6	No Disposal of Restricted Shares	
	9.7	Start-up Tax Requirements	
	9.8	Tax Exempt Shares	
	9.9	Stock exchange-imposed Disposal restrictions	
	9.10	Enforcement of Disposal Restriction	
	9.11	Waiver of Restriction Condition or Restriction Period	
	9.12	Unfulfilled Restriction Condition	
	9.13	Loan Share divestment proceeds	
	9.14	Effect of Insolvency or material breach on Loan Shares	
	9.15	On-sale of Shares	20
10.	CEASI	ING TO BE AN ELIGIBLE PARTICIPANT	20
	10.1	Effect on Convertible Securities	20
	10.1	Effect on Shares subject to a Restriction Condition	
	10.2	Effect on Shares subject to a Restriction Period	
		•	
11.	CHAN	GE OF CONTROL, RECONSTRUCTION AND BUSINESS DIVESTM	ENTS 21
12.	LAPSE	OF CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES	22
13.	MISCO	ONDUCT AND CLAWBACK	22
14.	PARTI	CIPATION RIGHTS AND REORGANISATION	24
17.			
	14.1	Participation Rights	
	14.2	Adjustments for Reorganisation	
	14.3	Notice of Adjustments	
	14.4	Cumulative Adjustments	
	14.5	Loan Shares and rights issues  Loan Shares and bonus issues	
	14.6		
15.	OVER	RIDING RESTRICTIONS ON ACQUISITION AND EXERCISE	25
	15.1	General Compliance with Laws and stock exchange rules	25
	15.2	Termination Benefits	
16.	AMEN	DMENTS	26
10.			
	16.1	Power to amend Plan	
	16.2	Adjustment to Award Terms	
	16.3	Notice of Amendment	2/
17.	TRUST	Γ	27
	17.1	Establishing Trust	27
	17.2	Appointment	
	17.3	Transfer of Shares	
	17.4	Voting rights	
	17.5	Dividends	
	17.6	Unallocated Shares	
18.	MISCE	ELLANEOUS	
	18.1 18.2	Rights and obligations of Participant  Power of the Board	
	18.3	Dispute or disagreement	
	18.4	ASIC relief	
	18.5	Non-residents of Australia	
	18.6	Communication	
			·····/

40.7	All	20
18.7	Attorney	30
18.8	Costs and Expenses	30
18.9	Adverse Tax	30
18.10	Data protection	30
18.11		
18.12	No fiduciary capacity	31
18.13	ASX Listing Rules	31
18.14	Inconsistency	31
18.15		
18.16	Severance	31
18.17	Laws governing Plan	31
SCHEDULE 1	- INCENTIVE AWARDS PLAN - TEMPLATE INVITATION DOCUMENT	33
SCHEDULE 2	- INCENTIVE AWARDS PLAN TEMPLATE APPLICATION FORM	39
SCHEDULE 3	- NOTICE OF EXERCISE OF CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES	42

#### MOUNT ISA MINERALS LIMITED

#### INCENTIVE AWARDS PLAN

The Directors are empowered to operate this Incentive Awards Plan (**Plan**) on the following terms.

#### 1. DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

#### 1.1 Definitions

For the purposes of the Plan, the following words have the following meanings.

Acquisition Date means, in respect of an Award, the later of:

- (a) the date the Board resolves to accept an Application Form from an Eligible Participant or Nominee (as applicable) and to issue the Award to the applicant; and
- (b) the date any conditions precedent to the issue of the Award are satisfied or waived.

**Acquisition Price** means the price at which the Company offers to issue or transfer an Award in accordance with an Invitation made under this Plan, which in respect of a Loan Share is the Market Value of that Loan Share.

**Ancillary Documentation** means any documentation in addition to an Application Form which the Board specifies in an Invitation that an Eligible Participant must enter into and/or provide in connection with an Application Form.

**Application Form** means the Application Form by which an Eligible Participant or Nominee (as applicable) applies for Awards in response to an Invitation for Awards, in substantially the same form as set out in Schedule 2, or as otherwise approved by the Company from time to time (which for clarity may be an online form).

**ASIC** means the Australian Securities and Investments Commission.

#### **Associated Body Corporate** means:

- (a) a related body corporate (as defined in the Corporations Act) of the Company;
- (b) a body corporate which has an entitlement to not less than 20% of the voting Shares of the Company; and
- (c) a body corporate in which the Company has an entitlement to not less than 20% of the voting shares.

**ASX** means ASX Limited (ACN 008 624 691) or the Australian Securities Exchange, as the context requires.

**ASX Listing Rules** means the official Listing Rules of the ASX as they apply to the Company from time to time.

**Award** means an Option, Performance Right or Share, as the context requires, issued or acquired under this Plan.

**Board** means the board of Directors of the Company or committee appointed by the Board for the purposes of the Plan, or, in respect of a particular matter, any person who is provided with delegated authority by the board of Directors of the Company in respect of that particular matter from time to time.

**Business Day** means those days other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in the State and, where the Company is listed on the ASX, any other day which the ASX shall declare and publish is not a business day.

**Cash Payment** means, in respect of a vested Convertible Security, except as otherwise provided for in the Invitation for that Convertible Security, a cash amount equal to the Market Value of a Share as at the date the Convertible Security is exercised less, in respect of an Option, any Option Exercise Price and any superannuation or other Taxes, duties or other amounts the Company is required to pay or withhold in respect of any Cash Payment.

Cash Payment Facility has the meaning given to it in Rule 8.2.

**Cashless Exercise Facility** has the meaning given to it in Rule 7.5.

#### **Change of Control** means:

- (a) a bona fide Takeover Bid is declared unconditional and the bidder has acquired a Relevant Interest in at least 50.1% of the Company's issued Shares;
- (b) a court approves, under Section 411(4)(b) of the Corporations Act, a proposed compromise or arrangement (other than a compromise or arrangement with the Company's creditors) for the purposes of, or in connection with, a scheme for the reconstruction of the Company or its amalgamation with any other company or companies; or
- (c) in any other case, an entity obtains Voting Power in the Company of at least 50.1% other than as a result of a Reconstruction of the Company.

Closing Date means the date on which an Invitation is stated to close.

Company means Mount Isa Minerals Limited (ACN 648 177 897).

**Constitution** means the constitution of the Company from time to time.

**Convertible Security** means an Option, Performance Right or other right to be issued or transferred a Share (or paid a Cash Payment at the discretion of the Board if so provided for by an Invitation) upon and subject to the terms of these Rules and the terms of any applicable Invitation.

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth).

**Director** means any person occupying the position of a director of any Group Company (including an alternate director or managing director appointed in accordance with the relevant constitution).

**Dispose** means, in relation to an Award:

- (a) sell, assign, buy-back, redeem, transfer, convey, grant an option over, grant or allow a Security Interest over;
- (b) enter into any swap arrangement, any derivative arrangements or other similar arrangement; or
- (c) otherwise directly or indirectly dispose of a legal, beneficial or economic interest in the Award,

(and **Disposal** has a corresponding meaning).

#### Eligible Participant means:

- (a) an officer of any Group Company, including any executive or non-executive Director of any Group Company;
- (b) a full, part time or casual employee of any Group Company;
- (c) an individual who provides services to a Group Company;
- (d) a prospective participant who may become an Eligible Participant under Rules (a), (b) or (c) above,

who is declared by the Board to be eligible to receive grants of Awards under the Plan.

**Engagement Arrangement** means the terms under which a Group Company has employed or engaged an Eligible Participant.

**ESS Provisions** means Division 1A of Part 7.12 of the Corporations Act as replaced or modified from time to time.

**Exemption Conditions** means the exemption conditions set out in section 83A-35 of the Tax Act.

**Expiry Date** means, in respect of a Convertible Security, the date on which the Convertible Security lapses (if it has not already otherwise lapsed in accordance with the Plan), which must be a date no more than fifteen (15) years after the Acquisition Date of the Convertible Security.

**Group** means the Company and each other Associated Body Corporate.

**Group Company** means the Company or any Associated Body Corporate.

**Holding Lock** has the meaning given to that term in the ASX Listing Rules.

**Insolvent** means in respect of a Participant:

- (a) it is (or states that it is) an insolvent under administration or insolvent (each as defined in the Corporations Act);
- (b) it has had a controller appointed or is in liquidation, in provisional liquidation, under administration, wound up or has had a receiver appointed to any part of its property:
- (c) it is subject to any arrangement, assignment, moratorium or composition, protected from creditors under any statute or dissolved (in each case, other than to carry out a reconstruction or amalgamation while solvent on terms approved by the Company);
- (d) an application or order has been made (and in the case of the application, it is not stayed, withdrawn or dismissed within 30 days), resolution passed, proposal put forward, or any other action taken, in each case in connection with that person, which is likely to result in any of (a), (b) or (c) above);
- (e) it is taken (under s.459F(1) of the Corporations Act) to have failed to comply with a statutory demand);
- (f) it is subject to an event described in section 459C(2)(b) or section 585 of the Corporations Act;
- (g) it is otherwise unable to pay its debts when they fall due; or
- (h) something having a substantially similar effect to (a) to (g) happens in connection with that person under the law of any jurisdiction.

**Invitation** means an invitation made to an Eligible Participant to apply for one or more Awards under the Plan as set out in an Invitation Document.

**Invitation Document** means an invitation document in substantially the same form as set out in Schedule 1 to this Plan, or such other form as approved by the Board from time to time consistent with applicable law (and the ESS Provisions to the extent they are being relied upon).

**Issue Date** means the date on which an Award is issued or transferred to a Participant (or is issued, transferred or allocated to or by the Trustee to hold on behalf of the Participant) under this Plan.

**Loan** means any loan made by the Company (or any other entity nominated by the Company) to a Participant to enable the Participant to fund the aggregate Acquisition Price for the relevant Loan Shares in accordance with a Loan Agreement.

**Loan Agreement** means any agreement between the Company (or any other entity nominated by the Company) and a Participant under which the Company (or any other entity nominated by the Company) will make a Loan to the Participant to fund the Acquisition Price for Loan Shares.

**Loan Balance** means, in respect of a Participant at a given time, the amount of their Loan less any Repayments made by or on behalf of the Participant in accordance with the Loan Agreement before that time.

**Loan Share** means a Share acquired under this Plan where the Acquisition Price was funded by a Loan.

#### Market Value means:

- (i) for a Share:
  - (i) where the Company is listed on a stock exchange, the VWAP for Shares traded on the applicable stock exchange during the 5 most recent trading days on which Shares were traded up to but not including the day on which Market Value is to be determined, or such longer period as determined by the Board or, in relation to a Loan Share, as otherwise determined in accordance with Division 83A of the Tax Act; or
  - (ii) otherwise, the most recent cash or cash equivalent price at which Shares were issued or sold for valuable consideration in a bona fide, arms' length transaction (not being Shares issued under this Plan) as determined by the Board acting reasonably and in good faith; and
- (j) for Convertible Securities, the fair market value of the Convertible Securities as determined by application of a valuation methodology approved by the Board, acting reasonably and in good faith, such valuation being no more than twelve (12) months old as at the date the Market Value is to be determined.

**Marketable Parcel** has the meaning given to that term in the ASX Listing Rules.

**New Holding Entity** means an entity in which equity securities are issued in exchange for Shares as part of a Reconstruction.

**Nominee** means a nominee of an Eligible Participant that is one of the following:

- (a) a spouse, parent, child or sibling of the Eligible Participant;
- (b) a company controlled by an Eligible Participant or by a spouse, parent, child or sibling of the Eligible Participant; or

(c) a trustee of a trust in which the Eligible Participant is a beneficiary.

**No Trade Period** means a period when the Participant is prohibited from trading in the Company's securities by the Company's written policies.

**Notice of Exercise** has the meaning given in Rule 7.3(b).

**Option** means an option to be issued or transferred a Share (or paid a Cash Payment at the discretion of the Board if so provided by an Invitation) upon and subject to the terms of these Rules and the terms of any applicable Invitation.

**Option Exercise Price** means the exercise price of an Option, as determined in accordance with Rule 4.7.

**Participant** means an Eligible Participant to whom an Award has been issued or transferred under the Plan or, if Rule 4.4 applies, a Nominee of the Eligible Participant to whom an Award has been issued or transferred under the Plan.

**Performance Right** means a right to be issued or transferred a Share (or paid a Cash Payment at the discretion of the Board if so provided by an Invitation), upon and subject to the terms of these Rules and the terms of any applicable Invitation.

**Plan** means the plan as set out in this document, subject to any amendments or additions made under Rule 16.

**Reconstruction** means the reconstruction of the Company involving holders of Shares exchanging those Shares for shares in a New Holding Entity such that the shareholders of the New Holding Entity are, or after the reconstruction become, the same or substantially the same as the former holders of Shares.

**Redundancy** means termination of the employment, office or engagement of a Relevant Person due to economic, technological, structural or other organisational change where:

- (a) no Group Company requires the duties and responsibilities carried out by the Relevant Person to be carried out by anyone; or
- (b) no Group Company requires the position held by the Relevant Person to be held by anyone.

**Relevant Interest** has the meaning given in the Corporations Act.

#### Relevant Person means:

- (a) where an Eligible Participant is a Participant, that Eligible Participant; and
- (b) where a Nominee of an Eligible Participant is a Participant, the Eligible Participant.

**Remuneration** means salary, wages, fees or any other monetary amount (including a bonus).

Repayment means an amount paid in reduction of a Loan.

**Restricted Shares** means Shares acquired under this Plan that are subject to a Restriction Condition or Restriction Period.

**Restriction Condition** means a condition set out in an Invitation that must be satisfied (unless waived in accordance with the Plan) before the Share to which the Restriction Condition applies can be Disposed.

**Restriction Period** means a period set out in an Invitation or imposed by this Plan in accordance with Rule 9 during which a Share acquired in accordance with this Plan cannot be Disposed.

**Retirement** means where a Relevant Person intends to permanently cease all gainful employment in circumstances where the Relevant Person provides, in good faith, a written statutory declaration to the Board to that effect.

Rules means the rules of the Plan set out in this document.

**Salary Sacrifice** means where the Eligible Participant agrees to contractually cancel part of their future pre-tax or post tax Remuneration that they would otherwise receive in return for a benefit of similar value.

**Securities Trading Policy** means any Company's securities trading policy, as amended from time to time.

#### Security Interest means an interest or power:

- (a) reserved in or over an interest in any asset including any retention of title; or
- (b) created or otherwise arising in or over any interest in any asset under a security agreement, a bill of sale, mortgage, charge, lien, pledge, trust or power,

by way of, or having similar commercial effect to, security for the payment of a debt, any other monetary obligation or the performance of any other obligation, and includes, but is not limited to:

- (c) any agreement to grant or create any of the above; and
- (d) a security interest within the meaning of section 12 of the *Personal Property Securities Act 2009* (Cth).

**Severe Financial Hardship** means that the Relevant Person is unable to provide themselves, their family or other dependents with basic necessities such as food, accommodation and clothing, including as a result of family tragedy, financial misfortune, serious illness, impacts of natural disaster and other serious or difficult circumstances.

**Share** means a fully paid ordinary share in the capital of the Company.

Shareholder means a holder of Shares.

#### **Special Circumstances** means:

- (a) a Relevant Person ceasing to be an Eligible Participant due to death or Total or Permanent Disability, Retirement or Redundancy of a Relevant Person;
- (b) a Relevant Person suffering Severe Financial Hardship; or
- (c) any other circumstance as determined by the Board to constitute "Special Circumstances" or stated to be "Special Circumstances" in the terms of the relevant Invitation made to and accepted by the Participant.

State means the State of Queensland, Australia.

**Takeover Bid** means a takeover bid (as defined in the Corporations Act) to acquire Shares.

**Tax** or **Taxes** means a tax, levy, impost, charge, deduction, withholding or duty of any nature (including stamp and transaction duty) imposed or levied by any government agency or required to be remitted to, or collected, withheld or assessed by, any

government agency, together with any related interest, penalty, fine, expense or other charge on those amounts.

Tax Act means the Income Tax Assessment Act 1997 (Cth).

**Total and Permanent Disability** means that the Relevant Person has, in the opinion of the Board, after considering such medical and other evidence as it sees fit, become incapacitated to such an extent as to render the Relevant Person unlikely ever to engage in any occupation with the Company or its Associated Bodies Corporate for which he or she is reasonably qualified by education, training or experience.

Trust means a trust established by the Trust Deed.

**Trust Deed** means any trust deed entered into by the Trustee for the purpose of holding money, Awards or other property on trust for Participants and other persons.

**Trustee** means a trustee appointed under Rule 17.

**Vesting Condition** means, in respect of a Convertible Security, any condition set out in the Invitation which must be satisfied (unless waived in accordance with the Plan) before that Convertible Security is treated as vested such that the Convertible Security can be exercised.

**Voting Power** has the meaning given to that term in Section 610 of the Corporations Act.

**VWAP** means volume weighted average market price as defined in the ASX Listing Rules.

#### 1.2 Interpretation

In this Plan unless the context otherwise requires:

- (a) headings are for convenience only and do not affect the interpretation of this Plan:
- (b) any reference in the Plan to any enactment of applicable stock exchange rules includes a reference to that enactment or those applicable stock exchange rules as from time to time amended, consolidated, re-enacted or replaced;
- (c) the singular includes the plural and vice versa;
- (d) where any word or phrase is given a definite meaning in this Plan, any part of speech or other grammatical form of that word or phrase has a corresponding meaning;
- (e) a reference to:
  - (i) a person includes a natural person, the estate or legal personal representative of an individual, partnership, joint venture, government agency, association, corporation or other body corporate;
  - (ii) a document includes all amendments or supplements to that document;
  - (iii) a Rule is a reference to a Rule of this Plan;
  - (iv) a law includes a constitutional provision, treaty, decree, convention, statute, regulation, ordinance, by-law, judgment, rule of common law or equity and is a reference to that law as amended, consolidated or replaced;

- (v) an agreement other than this Plan includes an undertaking, or legally enforceable arrangement or understanding, whether or not in writing; and
- (vi) a monetary amount is in Australian dollars; and
- (f) when the day on which something must be done is not a Business Day, that thing must be done on the following Business Day.

#### 2. PURPOSE

The purpose of the Plan includes to:

- (a) assist in the reward, retention and motivation of Eligible Participants;
- (b) link the reward of Eligible Participants to performance and the creation of Shareholder value;
- (c) align the interests of Eligible Participants more closely with the interests of Shareholders by providing an opportunity for Eligible Participants or their Nominees to receive Awards with the intention that such Awards be held for the long term;
- (d) provide Eligible Participants with the opportunity to share in any future growth in value of the Company;
- (e) provide greater incentive for Eligible Participants to focus on the Company's longer term goals;
- (f) allow selected Eligible Participants to acquire Awards under the Exemption Conditions and by way of salary sacrifice in accordance with the Tax Act; and
- (g) allow Directors to acquire Awards in lieu of payment of Director fees.

#### 3. COMMENCEMENT AND TERM

- (a) This Plan will commence on the date determined by resolution of the Board and will continue until terminated by the Board.
- (b) The Board may terminate the Plan at any time by resolution. Termination shall not affect the rights or obligations of a Participant or the Company which have arisen under the Plan before the date of termination and the provisions of the Plan relating to a Participant's Awards shall survive termination of the Plan until fully satisfied and discharged.

#### 4. INVITATION TO APPLY FOR AWARDS

#### 4.1 Invitation

- (a) The Board may, from time to time, in its discretion, make a written invitation (which may be made by email) to any Eligible Participant (including an Eligible Participant who has previously received an Invitation) to apply for Awards, upon the terms set out in the Plan and upon such additional terms and conditions as the Board determines (Invitation).
- (b) In exercising that discretion as to whether to make an Invitation, the Board may have regard to any matter the Board considers relevant.
- (c) For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this Plan obliges the Company at any time to make an Invitation, or further Invitation, to any Eligible Participant.

(d) To the extent this Plan is used to make Invitations that are intended to satisfy the Exemption Conditions, the Plan will be operated on a non-discriminatory basis as that expression is defined in section 83A-35(6) of the Tax Act.

#### 4.2 Invitation Document

An Invitation must be made using an Invitation Document.

#### 4.3 Personal Invitation

Subject to Rule 4.4, an Invitation is personal and is not assignable.

#### 4.4 Nominee

- (a) Upon receipt of an Invitation, an Eligible Participant may, by notice in writing to the Board, nominate a Nominee in whose favour the Eligible Participant wishes to renounce the Invitation.
- (b) The Board may, in its discretion, resolve not to allow a renunciation of an Invitation in favour of a Nominee without giving any reason for that decision.
- (c) If the Board resolves to allow a renunciation of an Invitation in favour of a Nominee, the Eligible Participant must procure the permitted Nominee accepts the Invitation made to the Eligible Participant and is bound by and complies with the Rules.

#### 4.5 Contents of Invitation Document

An Invitation Document may be made on such terms and conditions as the Board determines from time to time, including as to:

- (a) the type of Awards that the Eligible Participant (or their Nominee) may apply for;
- (b) the Acquisition Price of the Awards, if any, or how such amount is calculated;
- (c) the terms and conditions of any Salary Sacrifice relating to the Awards;
- (d) the maximum number of each type of Award that the Eligible Participant (or their Nominee) may apply for, or the formula for determining the maximum number of each type of Award that may be applied for:
- (e) where an invitation is made to apply for Convertible Securities, the maximum number of Shares that the Participant (or their Nominee) is entitled to acquire on the exercise of each Convertible Security or the formula for determining the maximum number of Shares;
- (f) where an invitation is made to apply for Options, the Option Exercise Price of any Options, or the formula for determining the Option Exercise Price;
- (g) where an invitation is made to apply for Convertible Securities, any Vesting Conditions:
- (h) whether a Loan is to be provided to fund the Acquisition Price of Shares and, if so, details of any Loan Agreement;
- (i) any Restriction Condition or Restriction Period the Board has resolved to apply to Shares acquired in accordance with this Plan;
- (j) the Expiry Date of any Convertible Securities;
- (k) whether the Cashless Exercise Facility is available for any Options;

- (I) whether a Cash Payment Facility is available for any Awards;
- (m) any applicable Ancillary Documentation;
- (n) any other terms and conditions applicable to the Awards;
- (o) the date by which an Invitation must be accepted (Closing Date); and
- (p) any other information required by law or, where the Company is listed on a stock exchange, the stock exchange rules, or considered by the Board to be relevant to the Awards or Shares to be acquired on the exercise of Convertible Securities.

#### 4.6 Number of Awards

Subject to Rule 4.13, the number of Awards an Eligible Participant may be invited to apply for from time to time will be determined by the Board in its discretion and in accordance with applicable law and, if applicable, stock exchange rules.

#### 4.7 Loans

- (a) The Board may, if an Eligible Participant is invited to apply for Shares under the Plan, invite the Eligible Participant to apply for a Loan to fund the Acquisition Price of the Shares on the terms and conditions set out in a Loan Agreement provided to the Eligible Participant with an Invitation.
- (b) Unless expressly provided otherwise in an Invitation, a Loan Agreement in respect of Loan Shares must be between the Company (or any other entity nominated by the Company) and the Eligible Participant who is to acquire the Loan Shares.

#### 4.8 Option Exercise Price

In respect of any Invitation, the Board may determine the Option Exercise Price (if any) for an Option offered under that Invitation in its discretion.

#### 4.9 Vesting Conditions

- (a) Any Convertible Security may be made subject to Vesting Conditions as determined by the Board in its discretion and as specified in the Invitation for the Convertible Security.
- (b) Subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules, the Board may, in its discretion, in accordance with this Plan, amend any Vesting Conditions in whole or in part, which the Board may do at any time, including after the time specified for satisfaction of any Vesting Condition has passed, and subject to any conditions considered appropriate, and must notify a Participant in writing as soon as reasonably practicable after it has amended in whole or in part any Vesting Condition.

#### 4.10 Restriction Conditions and Restriction Period

- (a) A Share acquired in accordance with this Plan may be subject to a Restriction Condition and/or a Restriction Period as determined in accordance with Rule 9 of this Plan.
- (a) Subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules, the Board may, in its discretion, in accordance with this Plan, amend any Restriction Condition and/or a Restriction Period in whole or in part, which the Board may do at any time, including after the time specified for satisfaction of any Restriction Condition has passed, and subject to any conditions considered appropriate, and must notify a

Participant in writing as soon as reasonably practicable after it has amended in whole or in part any Restriction Condition or Restriction Period.

#### 4.11 Deferred Taxation

Subdivision 83A-C of the Tax Act applies to the Plan and any Convertible Securities acquired under the Plan except to the extent an Invitation provides otherwise.

#### 4.12 Quotation of Awards

Awards will not be quoted on a stock exchange, except (where the Company is listed on a stock exchange) to the extent provided for by this Plan or unless the Invitation provides otherwise.

#### 4.13 Limit on Invitations

Where an Invitation is to be made that involves an Applicant or the Participant paying monies to the Company on the issue or exercise of Awards offered under the Invitation (eg an Invitation for Options with an Exercise Price), the Invitation is not made in reliance on Section 708 of the Corporations Act and the Company wishes to rely on the ESS Provisions in respect of the Invitation, the Board must reasonably believe, when making that Invitation, that:

- (a) the number of Shares to be issued under the Invitation, or issued on exercise of Convertible Securities offered under the Invitation, when aggregated with;
- (b) the number of Shares issued or that may be issued as a result of Invitations made under the Plan or any other employee share scheme during the 3 year period prior to the date of the Invitation;

will not exceed 5% of the total number of Shares on issue at the date of the Invitation or such other percentage as specified in the Company's Constitution.

#### 4.14 Reliance on ESS Provisions

Where the Company relies on the ESS Provisions to make an Invitation under this Plan, this Plan is intended to be an 'employee share scheme' for the purposes of the ESS Provisions, and each Invitation and Invitation Document are intended to qualify for the disclosure and other relief provided for in the ESS Provisions, as applicable, and accordingly this Plan and each Invitation and Invitation Document are to be varied, read and construed consistent with such intention.

#### 4.15 Salary Sacrifice

- (a) The Board may determine that an Invitation will involve a Salary Sacrifice and, if so, determine the terms and conditions of the Salary Sacrifice for the Plan and, in respect of any Invitation, any minimum and/or maximum percentage or amount of future Remuneration (before Tax) for which Awards are allocated in lieu of that Remuneration.
- (b) Where an Invitation is made which will involve a Salary Sacrifice by an Eligible Participant, the Invitation is conditional on the Eligible Participant and the Group Company which employs or engages the Eligible Participant entering into an agreement setting out the terms and conditions of the Salary Sacrifice.
- (c) The Board may, from time to time, determine that a Group Company must pay to the Company specified amounts under the Plan in respect of an Invitation. The Company:
  - (i) must apply such amounts towards the acquisition of Awards (and to meet any costs associated with any such acquisition) to the relevant

Participant, unless the Company or the Trustee has already procured the acquisition of Awards in advance of receiving such amounts, in which case the Company may apply those amounts to reimburse itself or the Trustee for the acquisition of the Awards and any costs associate with the acquisition; and

- (ii) may apply any surplus amounts paid by a Group Company in accordance with this Rule towards the cost of administering the Plan or transfer that surplus amount to the Trustee for the purposes of the
- (d) The Board may, from time to time, determine that the Company will provide additional benefits in the form of Awards based on the level of participation of a Participant in the Plan on such terms as the Board determines.

#### 5. ACCEPTANCE OF INVITATION

#### 5.1 Acceptance of Invitation

An Eligible Participant (or permitted Nominee) may accept the invitation in an Invitation, in whole or in part, by completing and returning an Application Form to the Company (which may be done by email or online in accordance with the Invitation), together with, subject to any Salary Sacrifice arrangement or Loan Agreement, the Acquisition Price for the Awards (if applicable), and any necessary Ancillary Documentation (such as a Loan Agreement), no later than the Closing Date.

#### 5.2 Board's right to reject

- (a) The Board may accept or reject any Application Form in its discretion.
- (b) Before accepting or rejecting the Application Form, the Board may require the applicant to provide any information that the Board requests concerning the person's entitlement to lodge an Application Form under this Plan.
- (c) The Board must promptly notify an applicant if an Application Form has been rejected, in whole or in part.
- (d) For clarity, the Company will not be bound to issue or transfer any Awards to an Eligible Participant (or Nominee) unless and until the Board determines to accept an Application Form and subject to the satisfaction or waiver by the Board of any conditions precedent or conditions subsequent imposed by the Board.

#### 5.3 Participant Agrees to be Bound

- (a) An Eligible Participant, by submitting an Application Form, agrees to be bound by the terms and conditions of the Invitation and the Application Form, the Plan and the Constitution of the Company and the Securities Trading Policy, as amended from time to time.
- (b) If the Board resolves to allow a renunciation of an Invitation in favour of a Nominee, the Eligible Participant will procure that the permitted Nominee accepts the Invitation made to that Eligible Participant and that both the Eligible Participant and the Nominee agree to be bound by the terms and conditions of the Invitation and Application Form, the Plan and the Constitution of the Company, as amended from time to time.

#### 5.4 Lapse of Invitation

To the extent an Invitation is not accepted in accordance with Rule 5.1, the Invitation will lapse on the date following the Closing Date, unless the Board determines otherwise.

#### 6. ACQUISITION OF AWARDS

#### 6.1 Acquisition of Awards

Subject to this Plan, once the Board has received and resolved to accept a duly completed Application Form for Awards, the Company must, provided the Eligible Participant to whom the Invitation was made remains an Eligible Participant at that time (and in the case of a prospective Participant, has become an Eligible Participant under (a), (b) or (c) of the definition of this term in Rule 1.1), promptly issue or transfer Awards to the applicant (or, where applicable, issue to the Trustee or procure the Trustee to allocate to the Participant Awards already held on trust by the Trustee on an unallocated basis), upon the terms set out in the Plan, the Invitation, the Application Form and, any Ancillary Documentation and upon such additional terms and conditions as the Board determines.

#### 6.2 Award Certificate

Subject to this Plan, the Company will, within a reasonable period after the Issue Date of the Awards, issue the applicant with a certificate evidencing the issue or transfer of the Awards or provide evidence that the applicant has been registered by the Company as the holder of the Awards or if applicable that the Awards are held by the Trustee on behalf of the applicant in accordance with this Plan and the Trust Deed.

#### 6.3 Approvals

The Company's obligation to issue or transfer Awards is subject to the following conditions (which are conditions precedent unless otherwise advised by the Board):

- (a) the issue or transfer of the Award complying with all applicable legislation, applicable stock exchange rules and the Constitution; and
- (b) all necessary approvals required under any applicable legislation and regulation, applicable stock exchange rules, contractual agreements and the Constitution being obtained prior to the issue or transfer of the Awards.

#### 6.4 No Trade Period, Takeover Restrictions and Insider Trading

If the issue or transfer of Awards under this Plan (including the issue or transfer of Shares on exercise of a Convertible Security acquired under this Plan) would otherwise fall within a No Trade Period, or breach the insider trading or takeover provisions of the Corporations Act (if applicable) or other applicable law, the Company may delay the issue or transfer of the Awards until the expiration, as applicable, of the No Trade Period or the day on which the insider trading or takeover provisions, no longer prevent the issue or transfer of the Awards.

#### 6.5 Withholding

If a Participant is liable for Taxes or other amounts in respect of their Awards (including the issue or transfer of Shares on exercise of a Convertible Security acquired under this Plan), and the Company is liable to make a payment to the appropriate authorities on account of that liability, unless the Participant and the Company agree otherwise, the Company may:

- (a) deduct from any Cash Payment due the payment the Company is required to pay to the appropriate authorities;
- (b) issue to the Participant and arrange (as the Participant's attorney) for a nominee to sell at the current Market Value such number of Shares which would otherwise

be issued and allocated to the Participant so that the net proceeds of sale (after allowing for reasonable sale costs) equals the payment the Company is required to pay to the appropriate authorities. The Company is entitled to apply such net sale proceeds to pay the appropriate authorities, with any excess net sale proceeds to be remitted to the Participant; and/or

(c) require the Participant to reimburse the Group Company for any Taxes which the Group Company is required to withhold.

#### 6.6 Convertible Security Limitations

- (a) Prior to a Convertible Security being exercised in accordance with Rules 7.3 or 7.4, a Participant does not have any interest (legal, equitable or otherwise) in any Share the subject to the Convertible Security other than those expressly set out in these Rules.
- (b) A Convertible Security does not entitle the Participant to:
  - (i) other than as required by law, be given notice of, or to vote or attend at, a meeting of Shareholders;
  - (ii) receive any dividends of the Company, whether fixed or at the Directors' discretion;
  - (iii) any right to a return of capital, whether in a winding up, upon a reduction of capital, or otherwise;
  - (iv) any right to participate in the surplus profits or assets of the Company upon a winding up; or
  - (v) participate in new issues of Securities such as bonus issues or entitlement issues.

#### 6.7 Rights attaching to Shares

Subject to this Plan and any applicable Ancillary Documentation, a Participant will, from the date it is issued or transferred Shares under this Plan, except to the extent the Trustee holds legal title, be the legal and beneficial owner of the Shares issued in respect of them and will be entitled to dividends and to exercise voting rights attached to the Shares.

#### 6.8 Share ranking

All Shares issued under the Plan will rank equally in all respects with the Shares of the same class for the time being on issue except as regards any rights attaching to such Shares by reference to a record date prior to the date of their issue.

#### 6.9 Quotation on stock exchange

If Shares of the same class as those issued under the Plan are quoted on a stock exchange, and the Shares issued under the Plan are not already quoted, the Company will, subject to any Disposal restriction in respect of those Shares ending, apply for those Shares to be quoted on the stock exchange in accordance with the stock exchange rules.

#### 7. VESTING AND EXERCISE OF CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES

#### 7.1 Vesting Conditions

(a) Subject to Rule 7.2, a Convertible Security acquired under the Plan will not vest and be exercisable unless the Vesting Conditions (if any) attaching to that Convertible Security have been satisfied, as determined by the Board acting reasonably, and the Board has notified the Participant of that fact.

- (b) For clarity, if a Convertible Security is issued without being subject to any Vesting Conditions, that Convertible Security is immediately exercisable.
- (c) The Board must notify a Participant in writing as soon as reasonably practicable after becoming aware that any Vesting Condition attaching to a Convertible Security has been satisfied.

#### 7.2 Waiver of Vesting Conditions

Notwithstanding Rule 7.1, but subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules:

- (a) an Invitation may provide for Vesting Conditions to be automatically waived in specified circumstances; and
- (b) the Board may in its discretion (except to the extent otherwise provided by an Invitation), by written notice to a Participant, resolve to waive any of the Vesting Conditions applying to a Convertible Security in whole or in part, which the Board may do at any time, including after the time specified for satisfaction of the Vesting Condition has passed, and subject to any conditions considered appropriate, and must notify a Participant in writing as soon as reasonably practicable after it has waived in whole or in part any Vesting Condition.

#### 7.3 Exercise of vested Convertible Security

Subject to Rule 7.4, a Participant (or their personal legal representative where applicable) may, subject to the terms of this Plan and any Invitation, exercise any vested Convertible Security at any time after the Convertible Security has vested, but before the Convertible Security lapses by providing the Company with:

- (a) the certificate for the Convertible Security (if any) or, if the certificate for the Convertible Security (if any) has been lost, mutilated or destroyed, a declaration to that effect, accompanied by an indemnity in favour of the Company against any loss, costs or expenses which might be incurred by the Company as a consequence of its relying on the declaration that the certificate has been lost, mutilated or destroyed;
- (b) a notice in the form of Schedule 3 (or such other notice, which may be online, as required by the Company) completed by the Participant stating that the Participant exercises the Convertible Security and specifying the number of Convertible Securities which are exercised (Notice of Exercise); and
- (c) where the Award to be exercised is an Option, except to the extent the Board approves the use of the Cashless Exercise Facility, or the Cash Payment Facility (where available), payment to the Company in cleared funds of an amount equal to the Option Exercise Price multiplied by the number of Options which are being exercised.

#### 7.4 Automatic Exercise of Performance Right

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, an Invitation may provide that a Performance Right is automatically exercised upon vesting or on a date or event after vesting but before the Expiry Date, as specified by the Board, in which case Rule 7.3 does not apply.

#### 7.5 Cashless Exercise Facility

(a) Except as otherwise provided for by an Invitation if, at the time of exercise of vested Options, subject to Board approval at that time and Rule 7.5(b), the Participant may elect not to be required to provide payment of the Exercise Price for the number of Options specified in a Notice of Exercise but that on exercise of those Options the Company will issue or transfer to the Participant that

number of Shares equal in value to the positive difference between the then Market Value of the Shares at the time of exercise and the Exercise Price that would otherwise be payable to exercise those Options (with the number of Shares rounded down to the nearest whole Share) (Cashless Exercise Facility).

(b) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, if the Option Exercise Price otherwise payable in respect of an Option being exercised is the same or higher than the applicable Market Value of a Share at the time of exercise, then a Participant will not be entitled to use the Cashless Exercise Facility.

#### 7.6 One or Several Parcels

Convertible Securities may be exercised in one or more parcels of any size, provided that the number of Shares issued or transferred upon exercise of the number of Convertible Securities in any parcel is not less than a Marketable Parcel.

### 8. ISSUE/TRANSFER OF SHARES OR CASH PAYMENT ON EXERCISE OF CONVERTIBLE SECURITY

#### 8.1 Issue/transfer of Shares

Subject to compliance with Rules 7.3 or 7.4 (as applicable), and provided the Board has not determined that a Cash Payment (where available) applies, the Company will, subject to the Plan, an applicable Invitation, the Corporations Act and other applicable law, any applicable stock exchange rules and the Constitution:

- (a) within 10 Business Days of satisfaction of Rules 7.3 or 7.4 (as applicable) and Rule 7.5 if the Cashless Exercise Facility applies), issue or transfer to the Participant the applicable number of Shares in respect of which vested Convertible Securities have been exercised, together with any additional Shares an entitlement to which has arisen under Rule 14 in consequence of the exercise of the Convertible Securities (rounded down to the nearest Share);
- (b) despatch a share certificate or enter the Shares in the Participant's uncertificated holding, as the case may be, upon the terms set out in the Invitation, the Application Form and the Plan; and
- (c) cancel the certificate (if any) delivered pursuant to Rule 7.3 and, if any Convertible Securities which have not lapsed remain unexercised, deliver to the Participant either a replacement certificate reflecting the number of those Convertible Securities which remain unexercised or other evidence of the Participant's remaining Convertible Securities.

#### 8.2 Cash Payment Facility

- (a) Subject to applicable law, any applicable stock exchange rules, this Plan and the terms of any Invitation, where all Vesting Conditions in respect of a Convertible Security have been satisfied or waived and the Invitation for that Convertible Security provided for a Cash Payment alternative, the Board may, in its discretion, within 20 Business Days of receipt of a valid Notice of Exercise for the vested Convertible Security or automatic exercise under Rule 7.4, in lieu of issuing or transferring a Share to the Participant on exercise of the Convertible Security under Rule 8.1, pay the Participant or his or her personal representative (as the case may be) a Cash Payment for the Convertible Security exercised (which will be nil if the Cash Payment is a negative amount).
- (b) A vested Convertible Security automatically lapses upon payment of a Cash Payment in respect of the vested Convertible Security.

#### 9. RESTRICTIONS ON AWARDS

#### 9.1 Restrictions on Disposal of Convertible Securities

Subject to the applicable rules of any stock exchange, and except as otherwise provided for by this Plan, an Invitation or required by law, a Convertible Security acquired under the Plan may only be Disposed:

- (a) in Special Circumstances with the consent of the Board (which may be withheld in its discretion); or
- (b) by force of law upon death to the Participant's legal personal representative or upon bankruptcy to the Participant's trustee in bankruptcy and the laws relating to mental health.

#### 9.2 Hedging

Except as otherwise provided for by an Invitation or agreed by the Board in its discretion, a Participant must not enter into any arrangement for the purpose of hedging, or otherwise affecting their economic exposure, to their Awards.

#### 9.3 Share Restriction Conditions

A Share acquired in accordance with this Plan may be made subject to a Restriction Condition as determined by the Board in its discretion and as specified in an Invitation or as otherwise imposed by this Plan or Ancillary Documentation.

#### 9.4 Loan Share Restriction Condition

Unless otherwise resolved by the Board, a Loan Share is subject to a Restriction Condition that the Loan Balance relating to that Loan Share is repaid or discharged in accordance with the terms of the applicable Loan Agreement or arrangements for such repayment or discharge have been made to the satisfaction of the Board.

#### 9.5 Share Restriction Period

A Share acquired in accordance with this Plan may be made subject to a Restriction Period as determined by the Board in its discretion and as specified in an Invitation or as otherwise imposed by this Plan or Ancillary Documentation.

#### 9.6 No Disposal of Restricted Shares

A Participant must not Dispose of any Shares acquired by them under the Plan while they are Restricted Shares (being Shares subject to a Restriction Condition or a Restriction Period).

#### 9.7 Start-up Tax Requirements

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, where an Award is acquired in reliance on the Company satisfying the start-up company requirements in section 83A-33 of the Tax Act (**Start-up Tax Requirements**), a legal or a beneficial interest in the Award (and any Share acquired on exercise of the Award, if applicable) may not be Disposed of (other than by a Trustee to an Eligible Participant) until the earlier of:

- (a) the Relevant Person in respect of those Awards ceasing to be an Eligible Participant;
- (b) three (3) years after the Acquisition Date of the Award;
- (c) a Disposal under an arrangement which meets the requirements in section 83A-130 of the Tax Act; and

(d) such time as the Commissioner of Taxation allows in accordance with section 83A-45(5) of the Tax Act.

## 9.8 Tax Exempt Shares

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, where a Share is acquired in reliance on the Company satisfying the Exemption Conditions, the Share is subject to a Restriction Period until the earlier of:

- (a) three (3) years after the Acquisition Date of the Share or such date as may be determined by the Board in its discretion so as to satisfy the Exemption Conditions; or
- (b) the day the Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant.

## 9.9 Stock exchange-imposed Disposal restrictions

Where the Company is listed on a stock exchange, Awards acquired under this Plan are deemed to be subject to a Restriction Period to the extent necessary to comply with any Disposal restrictions imposed by the stock exchange rules on those Awards.

## 9.10 Enforcement of Disposal Restriction

- (a) The Company may implement any procedure it considers appropriate to ensure a Participant complies with any Disposal restrictions applying to any Convertible Securities or Shares under this Plan or an Invitation.
- (b) The Participant agrees to:
  - execute a restriction agreement in relation to any Convertible Securities or Shares subject to Disposal restrictions under this Plan or an Invitation as required by the Board or, where the Company becomes or is listed on a stock exchange, any Disposal restriction imposed by applicable stock exchange rules;
  - (ii) the Company lodging the certificates (if any) for the Convertible Securities or Shares subject to Disposal restrictions under this Plan or an Invitation with a bank or recognised trustee to hold until the satisfaction or waiver of those Disposal restrictions at which time the Company shall arrange for the certificates to be provided to the Participant;
  - (iii) where the Company becomes or is listed on a stock exchange, the application of a Holding Lock over the Convertible Securities or Shares subject to Disposal restrictions until the satisfaction or waiver of those Disposal restrictions, at which time the Company shall arrange for the Holding Lock to be removed; and
  - (iv) the Company being entitled to refuse to acknowledge a Disposal (including registering a transfer) of an Award and, if the Award is a Share, the holder of the Restricted Share has no rights to any dividends or distributions, and no voting rights, where:
    - (A) the Award is Disposed in contravention of this Plan, a restriction agreement or the rules of an applicable stock exchange; or
    - (B) the holder breaches the terms of a restriction agreement, or the rules of an applicable stock exchange, applying to the Award.

#### 9.11 Waiver or amendment of Restriction Condition or Restriction Period

- (a) Subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules, this Plan and an applicable Invitation and Ancillary Documentation and the Constitution, the Board may, in its sole discretion, having regard to the circumstances at the time, waive or amend a Restriction Condition or a Restriction Period in whole or in part, which the Board may do at any time, including after the time specified for satisfaction of any Restriction Condition has passed, and subject to any conditions considered appropriate, and must notify a Participant in writing as soon as reasonably practicable after it has waived in whole or in part any Restriction Condition or Restriction Period.
- (b) Notwithstanding Rule 9.11(a), the Board may not waive a Restriction Period imposed by Rule 9.7 of this Plan.

#### 9.12 Unfulfilled Restriction Condition

Subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules, the Plan, an applicable Invitation and Ancillary Documentation and the Constitution, where a Restriction Condition in relation to a Share is not satisfied by the due date, or becomes incapable of satisfaction in the opinion of the Board, or as otherwise provided for by this Plan, the Company may, without limiting its other remedies, unless the Restriction Condition is waived by the Board:

- (a) buy back and cancel the relevant Share under Part 2J.1 of the Corporations Act for such consideration as determined by the Board (which may be nil), and the Participant must vote in favour of any Shareholder resolution required to give effect to the buy-back and, where the relevant Shares are Loan Shares, irrevocably authorises the Company to apply any consideration towards repayment of the Loan Balance in respect of those Loan Shares;
- (b) declare the Shares to be forfeited and the Participant must vote in favour of any Shareholder resolution required to give effect to the forfeiture, and where the Shares are held by the Trustee, the Participant's rights to the Shares will be extinguished for no consideration and the Board may, at any time in the future, request the Trustee to hold the Shares for the benefit of a different or new Participant and, pending implementation of that request, the Shares shall comprise general trust property; or
- (c) appoint a nominee as agent of the Participant to sell the Share as soon as reasonably practicable provided that the sale must be at a price that is no less than the 80% of the Market Value of the Share up to the sale date, and apply the sale proceeds (**Sale Proceeds**) in the following priority:
  - (i) first, to repay any outstanding Loan Balance in respect of Shares that are Loan Shares;
  - (ii) then, to pay reasonable sale costs; and
  - (iii) then, to the Company to cover its costs of managing the Plan.

### 9.13 Loan Share divestment proceeds

Where a Loan Share is divested under Rule 9.12 of this Plan:

- (a) the proceeds (if any) of such divestiture must first be used to repay that part of the Participant's Loan Balance attributable to those Loan Shares;
- (b) to the extent the proceeds (if any) are less than the Loan Balance attributable to those Loan Shares, the Company will accept that repayment in full satisfaction of (and the Participant will not have any further obligations with respect to) that proportion of their Loan relating to those Loan Shares;

- (c) to the extent that the proceeds are greater than the Loan Balance attributable to those Loan Shares:
  - (i) if the divestiture has occurred due to a failure by the Participant to repay the Loan Balance in accordance with the Loan Agreement, the Participant will be entitled to retain the excess amount (less any divestment costs and withholdings); and
  - (ii) in all other circumstances, the Company will be entitled to retain the excess amount unless the Board otherwise determines.

## 9.14 Effect of Insolvency or material breach on Loan Shares

Unless otherwise stated in an Invitation or determined by the Board in its absolute discretion, in respect of Loan Shares, if the Board determines that the Participant has become Insolvent or has materially breached a term or condition of the Plan, their Invitation or Loan Agreement (and does not cure any material breach within 10 Business Days of notice from the Company), the Company may buy back and cancel or sell their Loan Shares, or declare the Loan Shares to be forfeited, in accordance with Rule 9.12 of this Plan and the Relevant Person must take, and ensure any Nominee takes, all steps required to give effect to this, including providing any necessary Shareholder approval or signed transfer, to effect the buy-back and cancellation, sale or forfeiture.

#### 9.15 On-sale of Shares

- (a) If a disclosure document (as that term is defined in the Corporations Act) is required for the on-sale of Shares acquired under this Plan, the Participant agrees to enter into such arrangements with the Company as the Board considers appropriate to prevent the on-sale of the relevant Shares in a manner that would require a disclosure document to be prepared.
- (b) Where the ASX Listing Rules apply, the Company will issue, if it is eligible to do so, where required to enable Shares to be freely tradeable on the ASX (subject to any Restriction Condition or Restriction Period), a cleansing statement under Section 708A(5) of the Corporations Act at the time Shares are issued. Where a cleansing statement is required, but cannot be issued, the Company will, if it is eligible to do so and listed on the ASX, lodge a cleansing prospectus in relation to the Shares with ASIC which complies with the requirements of the Corporations Act and allows the Shares to be freely tradeable on the ASX (subject to any Restriction Condition or Restriction Period).
- (c) A Participant must not Dispose of any Shares acquired by them in contravention of the Corporations Act, including the insider trading and on-sale provisions.

## 10. CEASING TO BE AN ELIGIBLE PARTICIPANT

#### 10.1 Effect on Convertible Securities

Subject to the applicable law and stock exchange rules, the Plan and applicable Invitation and Ancillary Documentation, where a Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant:

- (a) any unvested Convertible Securities acquired by the Relevant Person or their Nominee under this Plan will lapse unless the Board:
  - (i) exercises its discretion to waive any Vesting Conditions that apply to the Convertible Securities under Rule 7.2; or
  - (ii) in its discretion, resolves to allow the unvested Convertible Securities to remain on foot and subject to any Vesting Conditions after the Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant (which resolution

may be made before or after the Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant); and

(b) the Board, in its discretion, may resolve that any vested Convertible Securities acquired by the Relevant Person or their Nominee under this Plan must be exercised within one (1) month (or such later date as the Board determines) of the date the Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant. If the Convertible Security is not exercised within that period, the Board may resolve, in its discretion, that the Convertible Security lapses as a result.

## 10.2 Effect on Shares subject to a Restriction Condition

Subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules, this Plan and an applicable Invitation and Ancillary Documentation, where a Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant and, at that time, there is a Restriction Condition in relation to Shares acquired by that Relevant Person or their Nominee under this Plan (other than a Restriction Condition applying under Rule 9.4 to Loan Shares) that is unsatisfied or is incapable of satisfaction in the opinion of the Board (and it is not waived by the Board in accordance with this Plan), the Company may buy back and cancel or sell the Shares, or declare the Share to be forfeited, in accordance with Rule 9.12 of this Plan and the Relevant Person must take, and ensure any Nominee takes, all steps required to give effect to this, including providing any necessary Shareholder approval or signed transfer, to effect the buy-back and cancellation, sale or forfeiture.

## 10.3 Effect on Shares subject to a Restriction Period

For the avoidance of doubt, unless otherwise specified in an Invitation, a Restriction Period applicable to Shares may continue after a Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant.

## 11. CHANGE OF CONTROL, RECONSTRUCTION AND BUSINESS DIVESTMENTS

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Rules, but subject to the applicable law and stock exchange rules, and any Invitation, if a Change of Control occurs, or the Board determines that such an event is likely to occur, the Board may, in its discretion, determine the manner in which any or all of a Participant's Awards will be dealt with, including, without limitation, in a manner that allows the Participant to participate in and/or benefit from any transaction arising from or in connection with the Change of Control.
- (b) If a company (**Acquiring Company**) obtains control of the Company as a result of a Change of Control and both the Company, the Acquiring Company and the Participant agree, a Participant may, in respect of any vested Convertible Securities that are exercised or Restricted Shares, be provided with shares of the Acquiring Company, or its parent, in lieu of Shares, on substantially the same terms and subject to substantially the same conditions as the Shares, but with appropriate adjustments to the number and kind of shares subject to the Awards.
- (c) The Board may, in its absolute discretion, where there is a Reconstruction of the Company, provide for the grant of new Awards in substitution for some or all of the Awards on a like for like basis, by the New Holding Entity or any Related Body Corporate of the New Holding Entity.
- (d) Where the Group divests, or disposes of, a business or asset designated by the Board for this purpose as 'material', the Board may make special rules that apply to Participants in relation to the Awards, or Shares allocated in respect of Awards, held under the Plan (and any other entitlements that may arise in relation to those Awards or Shares), which rules must be notified to the relevant Participants. Without limiting the Board's discretion, such rules may include:

- (i) varying the Vesting Conditions, Restriction Conditions and/or Restriction Period applying to the Participant's Awards to take into account the divestment of the business or asset (if applicable); and/or
- (ii) deeming the Participant to remain an Eligible Participant of the Group for a specific period.

#### 12. LAPSE OF CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES

Except as otherwise provided for in an Invitation, a Convertible Security acquired under this Plan will lapse upon the earlier to occur of:

- (a) the Board, in its discretion, resolving a Convertible Security lapses as a result of an unauthorised Disposal of, or hedging of, the Convertible Security, as governed by Rules 9.1 or 9.2;
- (b) a Vesting Condition in relation to the Convertible Security is not satisfied by the due date, or becomes incapable of satisfaction, as determined by the Board acting reasonably, unless the Board exercises its discretion (subject to any applicable stock exchange rules) to waive the Vesting Condition and vest the Convertible Security under Rule 7.2, or allows the unvested Convertible Security to continue in force, which the Board may do at any time, including after the time specified for satisfaction of the Vesting Condition has passed, and subject to any conditions considered appropriate;
- (c) in respect of an unvested Convertible Security, a Relevant Person ceases to be an Eligible Participant in accordance with, but subject to, Rule 10.1(a);
- (d) in respect of a vested Convertible Security:
  - (i) upon payment of a Cash Payment in respect of the vested Convertible Security under Rule 8.2; or
  - (ii) if it is not exercised where and when required by the Board in accordance with, but subject to, Rule 10.1(b);
- (e) the Board deems that a Convertible Security lapses under Rule 13 (Misconduct and Clawback);
- (f) in respect of an unvested Convertible Security, a winding up resolution or order is made in respect of the Company, and the Convertible Security does not vest in accordance with Rule 7.2;
- (g) the Participant and the Company agreeing that the Convertible Security is voluntarily forfeited or cancelled;
- (h) as otherwise provided for by an Invitation; and
- (i) the Expiry Date of the Convertible Security.

## 13. MISCONDUCT AND CLAWBACK

Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, where, in the opinion of the Board:

- (a) a Relevant Person or a Participant:
  - (i) acts fraudulently or dishonestly, or is grossly negligent, with respect to the Group;
  - (ii) is in material breach of their obligations or duties owed to any Group Company;

- (iii) demonstrates serious or wilful misconduct as an employee or officer of a Group Company;
- (iv) has caused or materially contributed to a false or misleading statement or omission being made that was relied on by the Board in making any decision under this Plan including assessing whether:
  - (A) any Awards should be granted, vest or lapse under this Plan; or
  - (B) any Cash Payment should be made under this Plan;
- causes a material adverse effect on the reputation or financial position or performance of any Group Company;
- (vi) commits some other act or omission that creates a reasonable basis for the Board exercising its rights under this Rule;
- (vii) has his or her employment, office or engagement with any Group Company terminated due to serious or wilful misconduct or otherwise for cause without notice; or
- (viii) deals with or disposes of Awards or Restricted Shares contrary to the provisions of this Plan or any applicable Invitation; or
- (ix) becomes ineligible to hold his or her office due to Part 2D.6 of the Corporations Act;
- (b) a Participant has retained an Award, or a Participant's Award has been treated in a particular manner, upon the Participant ceasing to be employed within the Group, and the Board subsequently becomes aware of circumstances in existence at the time that the Participant's employment within the Group ceased which, had the circumstances been know at that time would, in the opinion of the Board, have resulted in the Award being forfeited or the Award being treated in a different manner;
- there is a material misstatement in, or omission from, the Company's financial statements, or a misstatement concerning the satisfaction of a Vesting Condition or Restriction Condition applicable to an Award (in each case whether intentional or inadvertent), which results in a Participant obtaining an Award, an Award vesting or a Disposal restriction in relation to an Award granted under the Plan being lifted, where, in the opinion of the Board, such Award would not have been obtained or vested, or such restriction would not have been lifted (as applicable) but for that misstatement or omission; or
- (d) all or part of the initial Award is no longer justified having regard to information or circumstances which have come to light after a grant of an Award under the Plan was made,

the Board may, without any liability to the Relevant Person or a Participant that holds Awards or Shares as a Nominee of the Relevant Person, by written notice to the Relevant Person or Nominee (as applicable):

- (e) deem any unvested, or vested but unexercised, Convertible Securities acquired by the Relevant Person and its Nominee (if applicable) under this Plan to have lapsed or else remain on foot but subject to conditions;
- (f) adjust any applicable Vesting Conditions or Restriction Condition or Restriction Period;

- (g) require the Relevant Person and its Nominee (if applicable) to do all such things necessary to cancel or forfeit any Shares acquired under this Plan (including on exercise of any Convertible Securities) for nil consideration, including voting in favour of any Shareholder resolution to approve the cancellation of those Shares;
- (h) prohibit the applicable Participant from Disposing of any Awards acquired under this Plan, including on exercise of Convertible Securities granted under the Plan, until those Awards have lapsed or been cancelled, sold or forfeited;
- (i) impose a Holding Lock on applicable Awards and Shares to give effect to this Rule;
- (j) require the Relevant Person (or applicable Participant) to pay back as a debt due any cash amounts (net of Tax) paid to them under this Plan or realised from the Disposal of any Awards acquired by them under this Plan;
- (k) require that the Relevant Person (or applicable Participant) repay to the Company as a debt:
  - (i) the value of all or some of an Award received under the Plan;
  - (ii) all or part of the net proceeds of sale where Shares acquired under the Plan have been sold; and/or
  - (iii) any dividends (or dividend equivalent payments) received in respect of Awards acquired under the Plan; and/or
- (I) adjust the Relevant Person (or applicable Participant) incentive entitlements or participation in this Plan in the current year or any future year.

### 14. PARTICIPATION RIGHTS AND REORGANISATION

## 14.1 Participation Rights

- (a) There are no participation rights or entitlements inherent in Convertible Securities and Participants will not be entitled to participate in new issues of capital offered to Shareholders during the currency of the Convertible Securities without exercising the Convertible Securities, except to the extent an Invitation otherwise provides subject to any applicable stock exchange rules.
- (b) An Option does not confer the right to a change in Option Exercise Price except, subject to the rules of an applicable stock exchange, to the extent this Plan or an Invitation otherwise provide.
- (c) A Convertible Security does not confer the right to a change in the number of underlying Shares over which the Convertible Security can be exercised except, subject to the rules of an applicable stock exchange, to the extent this Plan or an Invitation otherwise provide.

#### 14.2 Adjustments for Reorganisation

If, at any time, the issued capital of the Company is reorganised (including consolidation, subdivision, reduction or return), all rights of a Participant are to be changed in a manner consistent with the Corporations Act and any applicable stock exchange rules at the time of the reorganisation which for clarity may include the Company varying Vesting Conditions and Restriction Conditions in respect of an Award so that the holder of the Award is not disadvantaged.

## 14.3 Notice of Adjustments

Whenever the Option Exercise Price of an Option or the number of Shares to be issued on the exercise of a Convertible Security is adjusted pursuant to these Rules, the Company will give notice of the adjustment to the Participant together with calculations on which the adjustment is based.

## 14.4 Cumulative Adjustments

Effect will be given to this Rule 14 in such manner that the effect of the successive applications of them is cumulative, with the intention being that the adjustments they progressively effect will reflect previous adjustments.

## 14.5 Loan Shares and rights issues

In the event the Company proceeds with a pro rata issue (except a bonus issue) of securities to Shareholders (other than an issue in lieu or in satisfaction of dividends or by way of dividend reinvestment) after the date of issue of Loan Shares:

- (a) the Company will notify each Participant who holds Loan Shares of the rights issue, and offer each Participant an opportunity to exercise those rights in respect of the Loan Shares;
- (b) if the Participant wants to exercise the relevant rights, they must give written direction to the Company to this effect and pay the price to the Company to acquire the rights by the time and in the manner specified in the notice referred to in Rule 14.5(a);
- (c) unless the Participant agrees otherwise, any Shares allotted to the Participant as a result of the Participant exercising such rights in accordance with this clause are not subject to Restriction Conditions and will not be subject to these Rules; and
- (d) if the rights are renounceable and a Participant declines, or does not respond to, the offer made by the Company under Rule 14.5(a), the Company may sell or otherwise deal with the Participant's rights.

#### 14.6 Loan Shares and bonus issues

In the event of a bonus issue of Shares being made pro rata to Shareholders (other than an issue in lieu of dividends or by way of dividend reinvestment) in respect of Loan Shares acquired under this Plan, those bonus Shares are deemed to be Loan Shares for the purposes of these Rules, and subject to the same Restrictions Conditions as the relevant Loan Shares (other than the Restriction Condition applying under Rule 9.4).

## 15. OVERRIDING RESTRICTIONS ON ACQUISITION AND EXERCISE

#### 15.1 General Compliance with Laws and stock exchange rules

Notwithstanding the Rules or the terms of any Awards, no Award may be offered, issued, granted or exercised and no Share may be issued or transferred under the Plan, and the Company may not exercise any right or power under the Plan, to the extent to do so:

- (a) would contravene the Corporations Act, the Constitution, any applicable stock exchange rules or any other applicable law; or
- (b) would contravene the local laws or customs of an Eligible Participant's country of residence or in the opinion of the Board would require actions to comply with those local laws or customs which are, in the discretion of the Board, impractical.

#### 15.2 Termination Benefits

- (a) This Rule 15.2 applies to all termination payments to which Part 2D.2 Division 2 of the Corporations Act and ASX Listing Rule 10.19 (if applicable) applies.
- (b) Notwithstanding any other provision of these Rules, in the absence of shareholder approval, the Company is not required to provide, or procure the provision, of any benefit under these Rules which is not permitted by Part 2D.2 Division 2 of the Corporations Act or ASX Listing Rule 10.19 (if applicable).
- (c) Any benefits required to be provided to a Participant in accordance with these Rules will, by operation of this Rule, be reduced to ensure compliance with Part 2D.2 of the Corporations Act and ASX Listing Rule 10.19 (if applicable) and the provision of such reduced benefit shall constitute full satisfaction of the obligations of each member of the Group.
- (d) In the event of overpayment to a Participant, the Participant must, on receiving written notice from the Board, immediately repay any monies or benefits specified in such notice to ensure compliance with Part 2D.2 of the Corporations Act and ASX Listing Rule 10.19 (if applicable).
- (e) Where this Rule applies, the Company may seek or not seek shareholder approval in its discretion.

### 16. AMENDMENTS

#### 16.1 Power to amend Plan

Subject to Rule 16.2, the Corporations Act and other applicable laws and any applicable stock exchange rules:

- (a) the Board may, at any time, by resolution amend or add to all or any of the provisions of the Plan, an Invitation or the terms or conditions of any Award issued under the Plan; and
- (b) any amendment may be given such retrospective effect as is specified in the written instrument or resolution by which the amendment is made.

### 16.2 Adjustment to Award Terms

No adjustment or variation of the terms of an Award will be made by the Board without the consent of the Participant who holds the relevant Award if such adjustment or variation would have a materially prejudicial effect upon the Participant (in respect of his or her outstanding Awards), other than an adjustment or variation introduced primarily:

- (a) for the purpose of complying with or conforming to present or future applicable law or stock exchange rules governing or regulating the maintenance or operation of the Plan or like plans;
- (b) to correct any manifest error or mistake;
- (c) to allow the implementation of a trust arrangement in relation to the holding of Shares granted under the Plan;
- (d) to enable a member of the Group to comply with applicable law or stock exchange rules, or a requirement, policy or practice of the ASIC or other foreign or Australian regulatory body; or
- (e) to take into consideration possible adverse taxation implications in respect of the Plan, including changes to applicable taxation legislation or the interpretation of

that legislation by a court of competent jurisdiction or any rulings from taxation authorities administering such legislation.

#### 16.3 Notice of Amendment

As soon as reasonably practicable after making any amendment under Rule 16.1, the Board will give notice in writing of that amendment to any Participant affected by the amendment.

### 17. TRUST

## 17.1 Establishing Trust

- (a) The Board may, at any time, establish a trust for the sole purpose of acquiring and holding Awards in respect of this Plan, including for the purpose of enforcing the disposal restrictions and appoint a Trustee to act as trustee of the trust.
- (b) The Trustee will hold Awards as trustee for and on behalf of a Participant as beneficial owner upon the terms of the trust.
- (c) The Board may at any time amend all or any of the provisions of this Plan to effect the establishment of a trust and the appointment of a Trustee as detailed in this Rule.

## 17.2 Appointment

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provision of this Plan, the Company may, in its discretion, determine that Awards to be issued to an Eligible Participant must be held by a Trustee on trust for the benefit of a Participant.
- (b) The Trustee must hold the Awards on trust for the benefit of the Participant in accordance with this Plan (including any Restriction Condition or Restriction Period) and the Invitation and any trust deed entered into for the purposes of the Plan.

## 17.3 Transfer of Shares

The Trustee may only transfer the Shares to the Participant (or a third party at the direction of the Participant where permitted by the Company) after the Shares have ceased to be Restricted Shares.

## 17.4 Voting rights

Each Participant may direct the Trustee by notice in writing as to how to exercise the voting rights attaching to Shares standing to the credit of the account of that Participant either generally or in respect of a particular resolution. In the absence of such a direction those voting rights shall not be exercised by the Trustee.

## 17.5 Dividends

A Participant shall have an absolutely vested and indefeasible entitlement to dividends declared and paid by the Company on the Shares which, at the books closing date for determining entitlement to those dividends, are standing to the account of the Participant.

### 17.6 Unallocated Shares

The Company may, in its discretion, determine that Shares may be issued or transferred to the Trustee to hold on trust for Participants generally on an unallocated basis in accordance with this Plan and any trust deed entered into for the purposes of the Plan.

#### 18. MISCELLANEOUS

## 18.1 Rights and obligations of Participant

- (a) The rights and obligations of an Eligible Participant under the terms of their office, employment or contract with a Group Company are not affected by their participating in the Plan. This Plan will not form part of, and is not incorporated into, any contract of any Eligible Participant (whether or not they are an employee of a Group Company).
- (b) No Participant will have any rights to compensation or damages in consequence of:
  - (i) the termination, for any reason, of the office, employment or other contract with a Group Company of the Participant (or, where the Participant is a Nominee of the Eligible Participant, that Eligible Participant) where those rights arise, or may arise, as a result of the Participant ceasing to have rights under the Plan as a result of such termination; or
  - (ii) the lapsing of Convertible Securities, or forfeiture, buy-back and cancellation or sale of Awards in accordance with this Plan.
- (c) Nothing in this Plan, participation in the Plan or the terms of any Award:
  - (i) affects the rights of any Group Company to terminate the employment, engagement or office of an Eligible Participant or a Participant (as the case may be);
  - (ii) affects the rights and obligations of any Eligible Participant or Participant under the terms of their employment, engagement or office with any Group Company;
  - (iii) confers any legal or equitable right on an Eligible Participant or a Participant whatsoever to take action against any Group Company in respect of their employment, engagement or office;
  - (iv) confers on an Eligible Participant or a Participant any rights to compensation or damages in consequence of the termination of their employment, engagement or office by any Group Company for any reason whatsoever including ceasing to have rights under the Plan as a result of such termination; or
  - (v) confers any responsibility or liability on any Group Company or its directors, officers, employees, representatives or agents in respect of any taxation liabilities of the Eligible Participant or Participant.
- (d) If a Vesting Condition or Restriction Condition attached to an Award requires a Relevant Person to remain an employee of a Group Company, where relevant the Relevant Person will be treated as having ceased to be an employee of a Group Company at such time as:
  - (i) the Relevant Person's employer ceases to be a Group Company; or
  - (ii) upon the Relevant Person commencing a notice period at the end of which they will cease to be an employee of a Group Company.
- (e) A Participant who is granted an approved leave of absence and who exercises their right to return to work under any applicable award, enterprise agreement, other agreement, statute or regulation will be treated for those purposes as not having ceased to be such an employee.

#### 18.2 Power of the Board

- (a) The Plan is administered by the Board which has power to:
  - (i) determine appropriate procedures for administration of the Plan consistent with this Plan; and
  - (ii) delegate to any one or more persons, for such period and on such conditions as it may determine, the exercise of any of its powers or discretions arising under the Plan.
- (b) Except as otherwise expressly provided in this Plan, the Board has absolute and unfettered discretion to act, or refrain from acting, under or in connection with the Plan or any Awards under the Plan and in the exercise of any power or discretion under the Plan.

## 18.3 Dispute or disagreement

In the event of any dispute or disagreement as to the interpretation of the Plan, or as to any question or right arising from or related to the Plan or to any Awards issued under it, the decision of the Board (acting reasonably) is final and binding.

#### 18.4 ASIC relief

- (a) Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan, every covenant or other provisions set out in an exemption or modification granted from time to time by ASIC in respect of the Plan pursuant to its power to exempt and modify the Corporations Act being an exemption or modification on which the Company wishes to rely and required to be included in the Plan in order for that exemption or modification to have full effect, is deemed to be contained in the Plan.
- (b) To the extent that any covenant or other provision deemed by this Rule to be contained in the Plan is inconsistent with any other provision in the Plan, the deemed covenant or other provision shall prevail.

#### 18.5 Non-residents of Australia

- (a) The Board may adopt additional rules of the Plan applicable in any jurisdiction outside Australia under which rights offered under the Plan may be subject to additional or modified terms, having regard to any securities, exchange control or taxation laws or regulations or similar factors which may apply to the Participant or to any Group Company in relation to the rights. Any additional rule must conform to the basic principles of the Plan.
- (b) When an Award is offered under the Plan to a person who is not a resident of Australia the provisions of the Plan apply subject to such alterations or additions as the Board determines having regard to any securities, exchange control or taxation laws or regulation or similar factors which may apply to the Participant or to any Group Company in relation to the Award.

#### 18.6 Communication

- (a) Any notice or other communication under or in connection with the Plan may be given by personal delivery or by sending the same by post, facsimile or email:
  - (i) in the case of a company, to its registered office;
  - (ii) in the case of an individual, to the individual's last notified address; or
  - (iii) where a Participant is a Director or employee of a Group Company, either to the Participant's last known address or to the address of the

place of business at which the Participant performs the whole or substantially the whole of the duties of the Participant's office of employment.

- (b) Where a notice or other communication is given by post, it is deemed to have been received 48 hours after it was put into the post properly addressed and stamped. Where a notice or other communication is given by facsimile, it is deemed to have been received on completion of transmission. Where a notice is given by electronic transmission, the notice is taken to have been received at the time the electronic transmission is sent unless the sender receives a message that the electronic message has not been delivered.
- (c) Despite Rule 18.6(b) if any communication is received, or taken to be received under Rule 18.6(b), after 5.00pm in the place of receipt or on a non-Business Day, it is taken to be received at 9.00am on the next Business Day and take effect from that time unless a later time is specified.

## 18.7 Attorney

## Each Participant:

- (a) irrevocably appoints the Company and any person nominated from time to time by the Company (each an attorney), severally, as the Participant's attorney to complete and execute any documents, including without limitation applications for Shares, Share transfers and Shareholder voting proxy forms, to do all acts or things on behalf of and in the name of the Participant which may be convenient or necessary for the purpose of enforcing a Participant's obligations, or exercising the Company's rights, under this Plan or any Invitation;
- (b) covenants that the Participant will ratify and confirm any act or thing done pursuant to this power;
- (c) except in respect of any liability caused by the Company's reckless or wilful misconduct, releases each Group Company and the attorney from any liability whatsoever arising from the exercise of the powers conferred by this Rule; and
- (d) except in respect of any losses caused by the Company's reckless or wilful misconduct, indemnifies and holds harmless each Group Company and the attorney in respect thereof.

## 18.8 Costs and Expenses

The Company will pay all expenses, costs and charges in relation to the establishment, implementation and administration of the Plan, including all costs incurred in or associated with the issue or purchase of Shares for the purposes of the Plan.

## 18.9 Adverse Tax

Where a Participant may suffer an adverse taxation consequence as a direct result of participating in the Plan that was not apparent to the Participant or the Company at the time the Participant was issued or transferred Awards under the Plan, the Board may, in its discretion, agree to compensate the Participant in whole or in part.

#### 18.10 Data protection

By lodging an Application Form, each Participant consents to the holding and processing of personal data provided by the Participant to any Group Company for all purposes relating to the operation of the Plan. These include, but are not limited to:

(a) administering and maintaining Participants' records;

- (b) providing information to trustees of any employee benefit trust, registrars, brokers or third party administrators of the Plan;
- (c) providing information to future purchasers of the Company or the business in which the Participant works; and
- (d) transferring information about the Participant to a country or territory outside Australia.

#### 18.11 Error in Allocation

If any Awards are provided under this Plan in error or by mistake to a person (**Mistaken Recipient**) who is not the intended recipient, the Mistaken Recipient shall have no right or interest, and shall be taken never to have had any right or interest, in those Awards and those Awards will immediately lapse or be forfeited.

## 18.12 No fiduciary capacity

The Board may exercise any power or discretion conferred on it by this Plan in the interest or for the benefit of the Company, and in so doing the Board is not required to act in the interests of another person or as requested by another person and will not be under any fiduciary obligation to another person.

## 18.13 ASX Listing Rules

If, and for so long as, the Company is admitted to the ASX, the provisions of the ASX Listing Rules of the ASX will apply to the Plan, and to the extent that the Plan and the ASX Listing Rules are inconsistent, the provisions of the ASX Listing Rules will prevail.

## 18.14 Inconsistency

In the event of an inconsistency between:

- the Plan and an Invitation, the terms of the Invitation will take precedence except the extent otherwise provided for in the Invitation;
- (b) the Plan or an Invitation with the Constitution, the terms of the Constitution will take precedence except the extent otherwise expressly provided for in the Plan or Invitation; or
- (c) the Plan or an Invitation with any Engagement Arrangement, the terms of the Plan and Invitation will prevail.

#### 18.15 Enforcement

This Plan, any determination of the Board made pursuant to this Plan, and the terms of any Awards issued under the Plan, will be deemed to form a contract between the Company and the Participant.

#### 18.16 Severance

If any provision of this Plan is invalid and not enforceable in accordance with its terms, all other provisions, which are self-sustaining and capable of separate enforcement without regard to the invalid provision, shall be and continue to be valid and forceful in accordance with their terms.

## 18.17 Laws governing Plan

(a) This Plan, and any Awards issued under it, are governed by the laws of the State and the Commonwealth of Australia.

(b)	The Company and the Participants submit to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the State.

# SCHEDULE 1 - INCENTIVE AWARDS PLAN - TEMPLATE INVITATION DOCUMENT

[insert date]

[Name and address of Eligible Participant]

Dear [insert]

#### MOUNT ISA MINERALS LIMITED - INCENTIVE AWARDS PLAN INVITATION

The board of directors of Mount Isa Minerals Limited (**Company**) is pleased to invite you to apply, under the Company's Incentive Awards Plan (**Plan**), for the following Performance Rights.

Please ensure you read this invitation (Invitation) and the enclosed documentation carefully.

You are not obliged to apply for Performance Rights or participate in the Plan, and there will be no advantages or disadvantages to your employment or engagement whatever your decision.

Any Performance Rights granted in accordance with this Invitation will be subject to the terms and conditions of the Plan (a copy of which is provided with this Invitation). Terms used in this Invitation have the same meaning as used in the Plan unless the context otherwise provides.

The issue of the Performance Rights is subject to the Company obtaining any necessary Shareholder, regulatory and contractual approvals and you being an Eligible Participant (and not serving any notice period) at the time the Performance Rights are to be issued [which is a condition subsequent to the issue of the Performance Rights].

If you wish to apply for the Performance Rights, please complete and return the Application Form included with this Invitation to the Company Secretary at [insert email address] by no later than [insert].

You may nominate a Nominee (as defined in the Plan) to receive the Performance Rights issued under the Plan. In order to do so, you will need to include the Nominee's details in the attached Application Form.

## Key terms and conditions of the Performance Rights

- (a) **Number**: [insert].
- (b) **Nature**: Each Performance Right gives the holder, subject to the Vesting Conditions (if any) being satisfied (or waived automatically or by the Board in accordance with the Plan or this Invitation), the right:
  - (i) to subscribe for one fully paid, ordinary share in the capital of the Company (**Share**) (subject to any adjustments under the Plan); or
  - (ii) at the discretion of the Board, to a cash amount equal to the Market Value of a Share (**Cash Payment**), less any superannuation and Taxes, duties or other amounts the Company is required to pay or withhold in respect of any Cash Payment.
- (c) Acquisition Price: Nil
- (d) Exercise Price: Nil.
- (e) **Expiry Date**: [insert].

- (f) **Vesting Conditions**: Subject to the Plan, the Performance Rights do not vest and become exercisable except to the extent the Vesting Conditions set out in Schedule 1 (if any) are satisfied (or waived). Subject to any applicable stock exchange rules, the Board may, acting reasonably, adjust the Vesting Conditions to take into account any significant non-cash items (for example impairment losses), acquisitions or divestments, revenue received in the form of government grants, rebates or other payments, and one-off events/non-recurring items where appropriate.
- [Ceasing to be an Eligible Participant: Notwithstanding the Plan, subject to applicable laws and stock exchange rules, if you cease to be an Eligible Participant (eg by ceasing employment or engagement by the Company) due to Special Circumstances, any Vesting Conditions in respect of unvested Performance Rights will be deemed to be automatically waived [pro rata for time and performance as assessed by the Board acting reasonably] except and to the extent otherwise resolved by the Board in its sole and absolute discretion. For clarity, the Board may resolve (without limitation) that none, some or all of the Performance Rights vest in whole or in part, or lapse, or remain unvested and do not lapse.]
- (h) [Change of Control: Notwithstanding the Plan, subject to applicable laws and stock exchange rules, In the event of a Change of Control, any Vesting Conditions in respect of unvested Performance Rights will be deemed to be automatically waived [pro rata for time and performance as assessed by the Board acting reasonably] [except and to the extent otherwise resolved by the Board in its discretion]. For clarity, the Board means the Directors immediately prior to the Change of Control completing, and the Board may resolve (without limitation) that none, some or all of the Performance Rights vest in whole or in part, or lapse, or remain unvested and do not lapse.
- (i) Exercise of vested Performance Rights: [A holder may exercise vested Performance Rights by lodging with the Company, before the Expiry Date, a written notice of exercise specifying the number of vested Performance Rights being exercised (Exercise Notice).]

  OR [A vested Performance Right will be automatically exercised on [the date the Performance Right vests/[insert date] or such later date or event prior to the Expiry Date as determined by the Board in its discretion.]
- (j) **Timing of issue of Shares or Cash Payment on exercise:** On receipt of a valid Exercise Notice or automatic exercise of the Performance Rights, the Company will, in compliance with applicable law and the Plan, issue or transfer a Share to the holder or, in the Board's discretion, make a Cash Payment to the holder, for each vested Performance Right validly exercised.
- (k) **Disposal Restrictions**: Performance Rights, and Shares issued or transferred on exercise of Performance Rights, can only be Disposed in certain circumstances as set out in the Plan and this Invitation. [Shares acquired on exercise of Performance Rights will be subject to a Restriction Period of [insert].]
- (I) **Takeover Limitations**: If the conversion of the Performance Rights into the Shares would result in contravention of section 606(1) of the Corporations Act, then the conversion of Performance Rights shall be into such number of Shares that would cause the contravention will be deferred until such time or times thereafter the conversion would not result in such a breach. The holder shall give notification to the Company in writing if the conversion of Performance Rights may result in the contravention of section 606(1) failing which the Company shall assume that the conversion of Performance Rights will not result in any person being in contravention of section 606(1).
- (m) **Tax:** Subdivision 83A-C of the *Income Tax Assessment Act 1997* (Cth), which enables tax deferral on Performance Rights, will [not] apply (subject to the conditions in that Act) to Performance Rights issued in response to this Invitation.
- (n) **ESS Provisions**: This Invitation in respect of the Performance Rights is being made under Division 1A of Part 7.12 of the Corporations Act as replaced or modified from time to time.

(o) **[Exempt Investor:** This Invitation in respect of the Performance Rights is subject to you being a person to whom the Invitation may lawfully be made under section 708 of the Corporations Act without a prospectus or other disclosure document.]

The Performance Rights are subject to additional terms and conditions as set out in the Plan, which you should review carefully and in full.

### **Taxation**

There may be taxation implication for you in applying for Performance Rights in response to an Invitation, exercising any Performance Rights or selling any resultant Shares.

You are advised to seek independent professional advice, before deciding whether to apply for Performance Rights under the Invitation, regarding the Australian tax consequences of the acquisition of Performance Rights and the acquiring and disposing of any Shares that are issued on exercise of Performance Rights the Plan, or the making of a Cash Payment (if applicable), according to your own particular circumstances.

To the maximum extent permitted by law, the Company, its officers and each of their respective advisers accept no liability and responsibility with respect to the taxation consequences of the acquisition of Performance Rights under the Plan or the issue or transfer of Shares or making of a Cash Payment (if applicable) upon exercise of Performance Rights.

#### **Risk Factors**

Acquiring and holding Performance Rights under the Plan, and Shares issued or transferred upon exercise of Performance Rights, are subject to certain risks including but not limited to the risk factors set out below.

You should be aware that the business, assets and operations of the Company are subject to certain risk factors that have the potential to influence the operating and financial performance of the Company in the future. These risks can impact on the value of an investment in the securities of the Company, including Performance Rights offered under the Plan, and Shares issued on exercise of the Performance Rights.

The Performance Rights may not have any value and the value of the Performance Rights will depend on future events that may not occur.

Performance Rights issued under the Plan will not be listed on the ASX and carry no voting rights or dividend rights. Performance Rights are generally non-transferable and therefore cannot be sold.

There are or may be restrictions on the Disposal of Performance Rights under the Plan, this Invitation or in the Company's Constitution, and Shares issued upon exercise of the Performance Rights.

The price of the Shares may rise or fall and there is no guarantee in respect of profitability, dividends, return of capital, or the price at which the Shares may be saleable.

The value of the Shares will be subject to a range of factors beyond the control of the Company, and the Directors and officers of the Company. Such factors may include, but are not limited to:

- the demand for and availability of Shares;
- movements in domestic interest rates;
- exchange rates;
- general and domestic economic activity;
- fluctuations in the Australian and international stock markets;
- the success or otherwise of the Company's commercial activities; and
- whether there are any persons willing to purchase Shares.

There can be no guarantee that there will be an active market in the Shares. There may be relatively few potential buyers or sellers of the Shares on any stock market the Shares are listed on. This may increase the volatility of the price of the Shares. It may also affect the prevailing market price at which shareholders are able to sell their Shares. This may result in a market price being received which is less than the price that shareholders paid to acquire their Shares.

The above list of risk factors ought not to be taken as exhaustive of the risks faced by the Company or by an applicant subscribing for securities in the Company. The above factors, and others not specifically referred to above, may in the future materially affect the financial performance of the Company and the value of the Performance Rights issued under the Plan or Shares issued upon exercise of Performance Rights.

Potential applicants should consider that an investment in the Company is speculative.

#### **Disclaimer**

This Invitation and all other documents provided to you at the time of this Invitation contain general advice only and you should obtain independent advice from your legal, financial or taxation advisers before deciding whether to apply for Performance Rights under the Plan or to exercise any Performance Rights acquired under the Plan, including obtaining your own personal financial product advice from an independent person who is licensed by the Australian Securities and Investments Commission to give such advice.

Please confirm your (or your Nominee's) interest in the Invitation set out in this letter by completing the Application Form below and returning it to the Company Secretary on [insert email address] by no later than [insert].

Yours faithfully

[insert name]
Director
For and on behalf of
MOUNT ISA MINERALS LIMITED

Encl.

## Schedule 1 - Vesting Conditions

## **Tranche 1 Performance Rights**

None of the Tranche 1 Performance Rights will vest unless the Board (or its delegate) determines, in its discretion, that you have achieved a satisfactory level of performance in your role with the Company over the performance period commencing [insert] and ending [insert] (the **Tranche 1 Performance Period**).

Subject to satisfaction of the above Vesting Condition, Tranche 1 Performance Rights will be subject to the following Vesting Conditions. The Board (or its delegate) will assess performance against the Vesting Condition following the release of, and based on, the Company's audited accounts for the financial year ending [insert], and you will be notified of any Tranche 1 Performance Rights that have vested.

Vesting Condition	Target <sup>3</sup>	Stretch Target <sup>3</sup>	Weighting⁴
You remain an Eligible Participant of the Company Group until [insert]	N/A	N/A	[insert]%
Absolute Total Shareholder Return ( <b>TSR</b> ) over the Tranche 1 Performance Period <sup>1</sup>	[insert]% CAGR	[insert]% CAGR	[insert]%
Earnings per Share ( <b>EPS</b> ) over the Tranche 1 Performance Period <sup>2</sup>	[insert]% CAGR	[insert]% CAGR	[insert]%

#### Notes:

- Absolute TSR = (20 day VWAP of Shares up to and including [insert] less 20 day VWAP of Shares up to and including [insert]) + Dividends paid during Tranche 1 Performance Period, all divided by 20 day VWAP of Shares up to and including [insert], converted to a compound annual growth rate (CAGR).
- 2. EPS = [insert], converted to a CAGR.
- 3. The percentage of Performance Rights that may vest will be calculated on the following basis.

Performance	Percentage achievement
Below Target	0%
Target achieved	50%
Performance between Target and Stretch	Straight-line formula applies
Stretch target achieved	100%

4. The percentage of Performance Rights subject to the applicable Vesting Condition.

#### **OR**

[The actual number of Performance Rights that will vest and be able to be exercised into Shares will depend on the level of achievement against the following Vesting Conditions. The weighting allocated to each Vesting Condition, and the level of achievement, will be determined by the Board or its delegate in its discretion.

### [insert Vesting Conditions]

The Board or its delegate will assess performance against the Vesting Conditions [following the end of FY[insert]/after release of the Company's FY[insert] audited accounts] and determine the

percentage of Performance Rights that will vest. Any Performance Rights that do not vest will automatically lapse (unless the Board resolves otherwise).

For example, if you are assessed as achieving a percentage score of 75% against your Vesting Conditions, 75% of your Performance Rights will vest.]

Subject to applicable law and stock exchange rules, the Board may:

- (a) have regard to any matters it considers relevant (including any adjustments that the Board or its delegate considers appropriate to address external factors, such as external stakeholder expectations), and its decision will be final and binding; and
- (b) adjust the Vesting Conditions to take into account any significant non-cash items (for example impairment losses), acquisitions or divestments, revenue received in the form of government grants, rebates or other payments, and one-off events/non-recurring items where appropriate.

## SCHEDULE 2 - INCENTIVE AWARDS PLAN TEMPLATE APPLICATION FORM

#### Comment

This template Application Form is drafted for use with Performance Rights and will need to be adapted to reflect the Awards being offered in particular cases.

Mount Isa Minerals Limited (ACN 648 177 897) (**Company**) has invited you, by an invitation dated on or about [insert] (**Invitation**), to apply for the issue of certain Performance Rights under the Company's Incentive Awards Plan (**Plan**).

If you wish to apply for the Performance Rights, please complete this Application Form, sign below (with any Nominee whom you wish the Performance Rights to be issued to also signing) and return to the Company no later than [insert].

Insert below the details of the entity to whom the Performance Rights are to be issued (being either you or your Nominee). If using a Nominee, please discuss first with the Company Secretary as the Company will only allow certain types of Nominees.

Full Name(s) of proposed holder(s)	
ACN (if applicable)	
Address:	
Ph:	Email:
Tax file number(s) or exemption:	
SRN/HIN (if any)	

By completing this Application Form, the undersigned agrees and acknowledges:

- (a) that, in accordance with the Plan, the Board may, in its discretion, reject this Application Form and not issue the Performance Rights;
- (b) that it (or its Nominee if applicable) will be entered on the register of Performance Rights holders of the Company as the holder of the Performance Rights applied for, and any Shares acquired on the exercise of the Performance Rights (if applicable);
- (c) the Performance Rights will be issued pursuant to the Plan and it (and its Nominee, if applicable) agrees to be bound by the Plan and the terms of the Invitation as a Participant in the Plan and agrees to be a member of the Company and be bound by the terms of the Constitution of the Company;
- (d) a copy of the full terms of the Plan has been provided to it;
- (e) participation in the Plan does not create a right to employment or interfere with the ability to terminate any employment or service relationship (if any), subject to applicable law;

- (f) the future value of the Performance Rights and any Shares is uncertain and the value may increase or decrease in value from time to time;
- (g) any Performance Rights acquired under the Plan are an extraordinary item of compensation, which is outside the scope of any employment agreement, if any, and are not part of ordinary compensation or salary for any purpose;
- (h) no claim or entitlement to compensation or damages shall arise from forfeiture of Performance Rights under the Plan resulting from service to the Company coming to an end for any reason;
- (i) the ultimate liability for all Taxes payable in respect of any participation in the Plan and the acquisition and disposal of Performance Rights, Shares issued on exercise of Performance Rights, and any Cash Payment (if applicable), is and remains its (and its Nominee's if applicable) responsibility;
- (j) the Company may be required by law to provide information about it (or its Nominee, if applicable) to Tax authorities and it (and its Nominee, if applicable) will allow the Company to provide such information;
- (k) that, by completing this Application Form, it (and its Nominee, if applicable) agrees to appoint the Company Secretary as its attorney to complete and execute any documents and do all acts on its behalf which may be convenient or necessary for the purpose of giving effect to the provisions of the Plan and the Invitation;
- (I) to the extent required by the terms of the Plan, to enter into (and cause its Nominee, if applicable, to enter into) any necessary restriction agreement in relation to any Performance Rights and to the placing of a Holding Lock on those Performance Rights (and any Shares acquired on exercise of those Performance Rights, as applicable); and
- (m) the Invitation provided to it is not financial product advice and it (and its Nominee, if applicable) have been advised to consult an independent investment or taxation advisor prior to applying for any Performance Rights if it (or its Nominee, if applicable) has any concerns.

## **Executed as a deed poll in favour of the Company:**

<b>SIGNED</b> by <b>[insert name of individual]</b> in the presence of:	)
	Signature
Signature of witness	-
Name of witness	-
If a Nominee is nominated, the Nominee execution panel	e must also execute below in the appropriate
<b>SIGNED</b> by <b>[insert name of individual]</b> in the presence of:	)

		Signature
Signature of witness		
Name of witness		
EXECUTED by [insert company name] ACN [insert ACN] in accordance with section 127 of the	)	
Corporations Act 2001 (Cth):  Signature of director	_	Signature of director/company secretary*
Name of director  *please delete as applicable		Name of director/company secretary*

## SCHEDULE 3 - NOTICE OF EXERCISE OF CONVERTIBLE SECURITIES

To:	The Directors Mount Isa Minerals Limited (Company)
I/We	e
of _	
beir	ng registered holder(s) of [insert] [Options/Performance Rights] granted on [insert date] by the
Con	npany hereby exercise of the [Options/Performance Rights].
[ln r	respect of any Options exercised, I/We: [Delete whichever of (1) or (2) is not applicable]
	except where the Option Exercise Price is nil, confirm the Option Exercise Price due in respect of those Options has been paid to the Company; or
	subject to Board approval, elect to pay for the exercise of the Options using a Cashless Exercise Facility.]
(or i	ompanying this notice is the certificate issued in respect of the [Options/Performance Rights] f not provided, I/we declare that either a certificate was not issued or the certificate issued has n lost or destroyed and will, if required by the Company, provide a statutory declaration to that ct).
issu	/e authorise and direct the Company to register me/us as the holder(s) of any Shares to be led or transferred to me/us on exercise of the [Options/Performance Rights] and I/we agree to ept such Shares subject to the provisions of the Constitution of the Company.
Date	ed:
Sig	nature of Holder (or its authorised representative)
Non	ne of Signatory (and title if holder is a corporation)
ival	ile of Signatory (and title if floider is a corporation)



# **Proxy Voting Form**

If you are attending the Meeting in person, please bring this with you for Securityholder registration.

Mount Isa Minerals Limited | ABN 45 648 177 897

Your proxy voting instruction must be received by **11.00am (AEDT) on Tuesday, 08 October 2024**, being **not later than 48 hours** before the commencement of the Meeting. Any Proxy Voting instructions received after that time will not be valid for the scheduled Meeting.

### **SUBMIT YOUR PROXY**

#### Complete the form overleaf in accordance with the instructions set out below.

#### YOUR NAME AND ADDRESS

The name and address shown above is as it appears on the Company's share register. If this information is incorrect, and you have an Issuer Sponsored holding, you can update your address through the investor portal: https://investor.automic.com.au/#/home Shareholders sponsored by a broker should advise their broker of any changes.

#### STEP 1 - APPOINT A PROXY

If you wish to appoint someone other than the Chair of the Meeting as your proxy, please write the name of that Individual or body corporate. A proxy need not be a Shareholder of the Company. Otherwise if you leave this box blank, the Chair of the Meeting will be appointed as your proxy by default.

#### **DEFAULT TO THE CHAIR OF THE MEETING**

Any directed proxies that are not voted on a poll at the Meeting will default to the Chair of the Meeting, who is required to vote these proxies as directed. Any undirected proxies that default to the Chair of the Meeting will be voted according to the instructions set out in this Proxy Voting Form, including where the Resolutions are connected directly or indirectly with the remuneration of Key Management Personnel.

#### STEP 2 - VOTES ON ITEMS OF BUSINESS

You may direct your proxy how to vote by marking one of the boxes opposite each item of business. All your shares will be voted in accordance with such a direction unless you indicate only a portion of voting rights are to be voted on any item by inserting the percentage or number of shares you wish to vote in the appropriate box or boxes. If you do not mark any of the boxes on the items of business, your proxy may vote as he or she chooses. If you mark more than one box on an item your vote on that item will be invalid.

#### APPOINTMENT OF SECOND PROXY

You may appoint up to two proxies. If you appoint two proxies, you should complete two separate Proxy Voting Forms and specify the percentage or number each proxy may exercise. If you do not specify a percentage or number, each proxy may exercise half the votes. You must return both Proxy Voting Forms together. If you require an additional Proxy Voting Form, contact Automic Registry Services.

#### SIGNING INSTRUCTIONS

**Individual:** Where the holding is in one name, the Shareholder must sign.

**Joint holding:** Where the holding is in more than one name, all Shareholders should sign.

**Power of attorney:** If you have not already lodged the power of attorney with the registry, please attach a certified photocopy of the power of attorney to this Proxy Voting Form when you return it.

**Companies:** To be signed in accordance with your Constitution. Please sign in the appropriate box which indicates the office held by you.

**Email Address:** Please provide your email address in the space provided.

By providing your email address, you elect to receive all communications despatched by the Company electronically (where legally permissible) such as a Notice of Meeting, Proxy Voting Form and Annual Report via email.

#### **CORPORATE REPRESENTATIVES**

If a representative of the corporation is to attend the Meeting the appropriate 'Appointment of Corporate Representative' should be produced prior to admission. A form may be obtained from the Company's share registry online at https://automic.com.au.

#### **Lodging your Proxy Voting Form:**

#### Online

Use your computer or smartphone to appoint a proxy at

https://investor.automic.com.au/#/loginsah or scan the QR code below using your smartphone

Login & Click on 'Meetings'. Use the Holder Number as shown at the top of this Proxy Voting Form.



## BY MAIL:

Automic GPO Box 5193 Sydney NSW 2001

#### IN PERSON:

Automic

Level 5, 126 Phillip Street Sydney NSW 2000

#### BY EMAIL:

meetings@automicgroup.com.au

#### BY FACSIMILE:

+61 2 8583 3040

## All enquiries to Automic: WEBSITE:

https://automicgroup.com.au/

#### PHONE:

1300 288 664 (Within Australia) +61 2 9698 5414 (Overseas)

Σ	
0	
$\vdash$	
4	
$\square$	

CTED 4 House to see to			
STEP 1 - How to vote			
APPOINT A PROXY:			
/We being a Shareholder entitled to attend and vote at the Annual General Meeting of Mount Isa Minerals Limited, to be held at 11 [Thursday, 10 October 2024 at 80 Orchardtown Road, New Lambton NSW 2305 hereby:	1.00am (AE	DT) on	
appoint the Chair of the Meeting (Chair) OR if you are not appointing the Chair of the Meeting as your proxy, please write in the ne name of the person or body corporate you are appointing as your proxy or failing the person so named or, if no person is name chair's nominee, to vote in accordance with the following directions, or, if no directions have been given, and subject to the relevances fit and at any adjournment thereof.	ned, the Ch	air, or th	
he Chair intends to vote undirected proxies in favour of all Resolutions in which the Chair is entitled to vote.  Inless indicated otherwise by ticking the "for", "against" or "abstain" box you will be authorising the Chair to vote in accorda oting intention.	nce with th	ne Chair	
STEP 2 - Your voting direction			
Resolutions For	Against	Abstai	
Re-election of Director – Rebecca Jackson			
Approval of IPO and ASX listing			
Ratification of issue of Convertible Notes			
Approval of issue of Shares pursuant to Convertible Notes			
Proposed Incentive Plan			
lease note: If you mark the abstain box for a particular Resolution, you are directing your proxy not to vote on that Resolution on a	show of ha	ands or o	
poll and your votes will not be counted in computing the required majority on a poll.			
STEP 3 – Signatures and contact details			
Individual or Securityholder 1 Securityholder 2 Securityholder	3		
	Director / Company Secretary		
Sole Director and Sole Company Secretary  Director  Director  Director/Company Secretary	ecretary		
Sole Director and Sole Company Secretary  Director  Director / Company Secretary  Contact Name:	ecretary		
	ecretary		
	ecretary		
Contact Name:	ecretary		

By providing your email address, you elect to receive all communications despatched by the Company electronically (where legally permissible).